04-22-2002 Form PTO-1594 RECORDATION FORM COV MENT OF (Rev. 6-93) **IMMERCE** TRADEMARKS OF OMB No. 0651-0011 (exp. 4/94) nark Office OFFICE OF PURL TO RECORD To the Honorable Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks: Please record the attached original document шол сорд alereof. 7007 APE -- G 1. Name of conveying party(ies): 2. Name and address of receiving party(ies) Name: Weyerhaeuser Company Limited 539613 Ontario, Inc., a subsidiary of MacMiller Bloedel Limited Internal Address: ____ 4-8-07 Association ☐ Individual(s) Street Address: 925 W. Georgia Street, 2nd Floor ☐ Limited Partnership ☐ General Partnership Cathedaral Place ☑ Corporation-State <u>corporation existing under the laws of Canada</u> City: Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada V6C 3L2 Additional name(s) of conveying party(ies) attached? ☐ Individual(s) citizenship___ ☐ Association 3. Nature of conveyance: ☐ General Partnership ☐ Limited Partnership ☐ Assignment Merger ☑ Corporation-State Canada Business Corporation Act ☐ Security Agreement ☐ Change of Name ☐ Other □ Other If assignee is not domiciled in the United States, a domestic representative designation is attached: ⊠ Yes □ (Designations must be a separate document from assignment) Execution Date: November 1, 1999 Additional name(s) & address(es) attached? □ Yes ⊠ No 4. Application number(s) or patent number(s): A. Trademark Application No.(s) B. Trademark Registraton No.(s) 1,194,714 Additional numbers attached? □ Yes ☒ No 5. Name and address of party to whom correpondence 6. Total number of applications and concerning document should be mailed: registrations involved Name: Teresa J. Wiant, Weyerhaeuser Company 7. Total fee (37 CFR 3.41) \$40 Internal Address: Intellectual Property Department, CH 1J27 ☐ Enclosed Street Address: PO Box 9777 ■ Authorized to deposit account 8. Deposit Account number: City: Federal Way State: WA ZIP: 98063-9777 23-1480 (Attach duplicate copy of this page if paying by deposit account) DO NOT USE THIS SPACE 9. Statement and signature. To the best of my knowledge and belief, the foregoing information is true and correct and nay attached copy is a true copy

the original document.

Teresa J. Wiant, Reg. No. 36,967

Name of Person Signing

1194714

00000114 231480

Total number of pages including cover sheet, attachments, and document:

46

01 FC:48

40.00 CH

Mail documents to be recorded with required cover sheet information to: Commissioner of Patents & Trademarks, Box Assignments Washington, D.C. 20231

COMMISSIONER FOR TRADEMARKS Box RESPONSES Washington DC 20231

DESIGNATION OF DOMESTIC REPRESENTATIVE

OWNER:

Weyerhaeuser Company Limited,

Successor in Interest to MacMillan Bloedel

Limited

MARK:

STORMWOOD

REGISTRATION NO.:

1,161,929

Madam:

Weyerhaeuser Company, Intellectual Property Department whose postal address is CH 1J27, P.O. Box 9777, Federal Way, WA 98063-9777 is hereby designated applicant's domestic representative upon whom notice or process in proceedings affecting this mark may be served.

Signed this day of April, 2002 at Federal Way, Washington.

WEYERHAEUSER COMPANY LIMITED

Vicki A. Merrick

Assistant Secretary

No. A992501 Vancouver Registry

IN THE SUPREME COURT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

SUPREME COURT

and the state of the same

IN THE MATTER OF SECTION 192 OF SE CANADA BUSINESS CORPORATIONS ACT, R.S.C. 1985, C.C-44, AS AMENDED

And

SEAL VANCOUVER REGISTRY

Froj akarçığı Alemiyosartıra

REGISTRY

IN THE MATTER OF A PROPOSED ARRANGEMENT INVOLVING MACMILLAN BLOEDEL LIMITED AND CERTAIN OF ITS SECURITYHOLDERS

MACMULAN BLOEDEL LIMITED

PETITIONER

ORDER

HE HONOURABLE

TICE EDWARDS

FRIDAY, THE 29th DAY OF OCTOBER, 1999

THE APPLICATION of the Petitioner, MacMillan Bloedel Limited, coming on for hearing at Vancouver, British Columbia on October 29, 1999; AND ON HEIARONG Hein Poulus, counsel for the Petitioner, and no one appearing on behalf of the Director appointed under \$.260 of the Connell Business Corporations Act, although duly given notice; AND ON READING the Petition and the Affidavits of Geoffrey E. Mynett, sworm on September 22, 1999 and October 28, 1999, the Affidavit of Sandy McDade, sworm on October 20, 1999, the Affidavit of Ron K. Durand, sworm on October 20, 1999, the Affidavit of Chad Ermans, sworm on October 20, 1999, all filed herein:

THIS COUNT ORDERS that the arrangement brooking the Petitioner and of its occurityholders as proposed in the Plan of Arrangement, a copy of which is

occurs-Redaived Time Det 23. 2:2824

attached as Schedule "A" to this Order, is fair and reasonable and is hereby approved pursuant to section 192 of the Canada Business Corporations Act, R.S.C. 1985, c.C-14, as amended (the "Act");

AND THIS COURT FURTHER ORDERS that If the Peritioner has not filed Articles of Arrangement under section 192(6) of the Act on or before February 15, 2000, this Order shall be of no force or effect;

AND THIS COURT FURTEMER ORDERS that the Paritioner be at liberty to apply for such further order or orders as may be appropriate.

Repertion of the

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

Counsel for the Petitioner

ENTERED

OCT 28 1999

VANCOUVER

RESISTRY

	_	
Certificate	οť	Arrangement

Cortificat d'arrangement

Canada Business Corporations Act

Loi canadienne sur les sociétés par actions

MacMillan Bloadel Limited

MacMillan Bloedel Limitee

Name of CBCA corporation(s) involved -Denomination(s) de la (des) société(s) L.C.S.A. concernée(s)

I hereby certify that the arrangement set out in the attached articles of arrangement, involving the above-inferenced corporation(s), has been effected under section 192 of the Canada Business Corporations Act.

Director - Directeur

Corporation number - Numéro de la société

243750-4

Je certifie que l'arrangement mantionné dans les clauses d'arrangement annexées, concernant la (les) société(s) susmentionnéc(s), a pria effet en verm de l'article 192 de la Loi canadienne sur les sociétés par actions.

Movember 01, 1999/12 01 november 1999

Date of Arrangement - Date de l'arrangement

Canada

Industry Canada

1

Industrie Canada

FORM 14.1 ARTICLES OFARRANGEMENT (SECTION 192)

FORMULE 14 1 CLAUSES D'ARRANGEMENT (ARTICLE 198)

Canada Business — Loi canadienne sur les Carporations Ant — sociétés par actions	(SECTION 192)	(ARTICLE 192)	
1 - Name of applicant corporation(a) - Dénomination de la(d :e) crouéran	la(s)	2 - Corporation No(a), - No(s) de la(dea) société(s)	
MACMILLAN BLOEDEL LIMITED		348750 -4	
3 - Name of the corporation(s) the articles of which are amended, if Dénomination de la(des) société (s) dont les statuts continudité	d - Corporation No(s) No(s) de la(des) société(s)		
5 - Nama of the corporation(s) created by amaignmetion, if soulicable Denomination de la(des) pociété(s) (abus(s) de la(des) fusions(s), io 5336	6 - Corporation No(s), - No(s) de la(deu) sodiété(s)	
7 - Name of the dissolved corporation(s), if applicable Dénomination de la(des) société(s) dissoura(b) la case échéant		8 - Conseration No(a), - No(a) de la(des) société(s)	
9 - Name of other bodies corporate involved, if applicable Dénomination des autres personnes morales en cause, iu case échae SEE ATTACHED PAGE 2		10 - Corporation No(s), or jurisdiction of incorporation - No(s) de la(des) sociáté(s) ou lot sous la régime de laquella sile est constituée	
11. In accordance with the order approving the arrangement,	Conformément aux	SEE ATTACHED PAGE 2 Termas de l'argament segregant	
) the above-named conjugation(s) is(are) illipudated and dis- solved in rock rdance with the attached plan of arrangement		smentionnáe(s) est(vont) liquidóas at dis- ent au pian d'arrangement di-joint	
the glan of arrangement attached hareto, involving the zoover- named body(fire), corporate is hereby effected.	ls plun d'arrangeme monde(s) stamende	nt dijoint portant sur lafled) parsonne(s) nnée(s) prand effet	
arework 1999 Of Erryry	Tive - Tire Corpora Aesuela	de Secretary and de denoral Counsel	
cegiros: 2 deleti	Plan - Digesen	$\mathcal{O}V = I/I ggg$	

Page 2 to Form 14.1 Articles of Arrangement of MacMillan Bloedel Limited

- 9. Name of other bodies corporate involved, if applicable
 - (a) Weyerhaeuser Company
 - (b) Weyerhaeuser Company Limited
 - (c) Weyerhaeuser Holdings Limited
- 10. Corporation No(s), or jurisdiction of incorporation
 - (a) Washington

- (b) British Columbia
- (c) British Columbia

"AIMN 1211191\1

Certificate
of Amalgamation

. Cartificat de fusion

Canada Business Corporations Act Loi canadienne sur les sociétés par actions

WEYERHAEUSER COMPANY LIMITED

367561-1

Name of corporation-Dénomination de la société

Corporation number-Numéro de la société

I hereby certify that the above-named corporation resulted from an amalgametion, under section 185 of the Canada Business Corporations Act, of the corporations set out in the attached articles of amalgamation.

Je certifie que la société susmentionnée est issue d'une fusion, en vertu de l'article 185 de la Loi canadienne sur les sociétés par actions, des sociétés dont les dénominations apparaissent dans les statuts de fusion ci-joints.

The second secon

Director - Directeur

November 1, 1999 / le 1 november 1999

Date of Amalgamation - Date do fusion

Canada

Canada Business Loi canadienne l'es Carporations Act sociétés par ac

ARTICLES OF AMALGAMATION (SECTION 185)

FORMULE 9 STATUTS DE PUSION (ARTICLE 185)

1 Name of amalgamated corporation	Marian H. A			
A RESIDENCE OF THE PARTY OF THE	cenomination de la	sociáté issun de la lusio	n	The state of the s
WEYERHAEUSER COMPANY LIMITED				
The prace in Canada where the registered affica is to be afficiated.	Lieu au Canada où	doit être situá la slòga a	xilai	and the state of t
Greater Vancouver Regional District,				.*
Province of British Columbia		•		
The classes and any maximum number of shares that the corporation is authorized to issue	Catégories et tout r à émettre	ombra maximal d'actions	dns la zoc	eté est sulonsée
An unlimited number of shares designated as "Con "Preference Shares" and an unlimited number of shares fine rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions a the annexed Schedule 1 which is incorporated in the	hares designated as litaching to each cla	: "Exchangeable Si	haras".	
4 — Restrictions, if any, on share transfers	Restrictions sur la li	ansferi des actions, s'il y	a lieu	4 Март Р. Вад уд мунда дава задаванува даву постоянну в Март задачива.
None.				
5 Numbar (or minimum and maximum number) of directors	Mamare (ou nambre	inlnimal et maximal) d'a	dministrates	NG
A mir imum of three directors and a maximum of fift	teen directors			
5 Restrictions, if any, on business the corporation may carry on	Limites imposées à	l'activité commerciale de	la société, :	sil y a lieu
Мопа			•	
7 — Other provisions, if any	Autras dispositions,	s'il y a liau	Transport of the case Statement	moneya - Andrew Additional Andrew States - March - Andrew States - Andrew Stat
TO SEE PARTON SECOND SOUND OF THE PROPERTY OF	provietavi by the article	es annoint one or	more	
The directors may, within the maximum number pe directors, who shall hold office for a term expiring i meeting of the shareholders, but the total number of third of the number of directors elected at the previ-	not later than the close directors so appo	one of the next and inted may not exce	ıual	
directors, who shall hold office for a term expiring a meeting of the shareholders, but the total number of third of the number of directors elected at the prev-	not later than the closed directors so apportunity annual meeting a — La lission as paragraphe [1] 193	one of the next and inted may not exce	ual and one-	e uu !9
cirectors, who shall hold office for a term expiring meeting of the shareholders, but the total number of third of the number of directors elected at the previous of the sma gamaian has been approved pursuant to that section or succession of the Act which is indicated as follows:	not later than the closed directors so apportunity annual meeting a - La lision a repragratha 193	one of the next and inted may not exce inted may not exce of shareholdars. Independent of approved the latter indequé cleapres	ual and one-	
directors, who shall hold office for a term expiring a meeting of the shareholders, but the total number of the third of the number of directors elected at the previous of the smagamation has been approved pursuant to that section or successfrom of the Act which is indicated as follows:	not later than the closed directors so apportunity annual meeting a — La lission as paragraphe [1] 193	one of the next and inted may not excu of shareholders.	ual and one-	e ou le Tide Tite
cirectors, who shall hold office for a term expiring meeting of the shareholders, but the total number of the third of the number of directors elected at the previous of the amagamation has been approved pursuant to that section or suggestion of the Act which is indicated as follows: — Name of the amagamating corporations	not later than the clos directors so apportunity annual meeting all La lission as paragraphe [2] 193 [3] 184(1) [4] Comprehen No. No de la société	one of the next and inted may not excu inted may not excu of shareholdars. It approunds an encord de la Loi Indiqué cl-après Signature	ual aad one- avec l'article	Tide Tide
directors, who shall hold office for a term expiring a meeting of the shareholders, but the total number of third of the number of directors elected at the previous of the smaller has been approved pursuant to that section or succession of the Act which is indicated as follows: 9— Name of the amalgamating corporations Denomination des sociétés fusionnantes	not later than the clos directors so apportunity annual meeting all La lission as paragraphe [2] 193 [3] 184(1) [4] Comprehen No. No de la société	one of the next and inted may not exce inted may not exce of shareholdars. Independent of approved the latter indequé cleapres	ual aad one- avec l'article	Tide Tide
Cirectors, who shall hold office for a term expiring meeting of the shareholders, but the total number of third of the number of directors elected at the previous of the amagamation has been approved pursuant to that section or success from of the Act which is indicated as follows: One of the amagamating corporations Denomination des societés fusionnantes Weyerhamuser Company Limited	not later than the clos directors so apportunity annual meeting all La lission as paragraphe [2] 193 [3] 184(1) [4] Comprehen No. No de la société	one of the next and inted may not excu inted may not excu of shareholdars. It approunds an encord de la Loi Indiqué cl-après Signature	ual aad one- avec l'article	Tide Tide
directors, who shall hold office for a term expiring a meeting of the shareholders, but the total number of the third of the number of directors elected at the previous of the small gamation has been approved pursuant to that section or succession of the Act which is indicated as follows: One of the small gamating corporations Denomination des societés fusionnantes Weyerh netiser Company Limited	not later than the clos directors so apportunity annual meeting all La lission as paragraphe [2] 193 [3] 184(1) [4] Comprehen No. No de la société	one of the next and inted may not excu inted may not excu of shareholdars. It approunds an encord de la Loi Indiqué cl-après Signature	ual aad one- avec l'article	Tide Tide
directors, who shall hold office for a term expiring a meeting of the shareholders, but the total number of the third of the number of directors elected at the previous of the small gamation has been approved pursuant to that section or succession of the Act which is indicated as follows: One of the small gamating corporations Denomination des societés fusionnantes Weyerh netiser Company Limited	not later than the clos directors so apportunity annual meeting all La lission as paragraphe [2] 193 [3] 184(1) [4] Comprehen No. No de la société	one of the next and inted may not excu inted may not excu of shareholdars. It approunds an encord de la Loi Indiqué cl-après Signature	ual aad one- avec l'article	Tide Tide
directors, who shall hold office for a term expiring a meeting of the shareholders, but the total number of the third of the number of directors elected at the previous of the small gamation has been approved pursuant to that section or succession of the Act which is indicated as follows: One of the small gamating corporations Denomination des societés fusionnantes Weyerh netiser Company Limited	not later than the clos directors so apportunity annual meeting all La lission as paragraphe [2] 193 [3] 184(1) [4] Comprehen No. No de la société	one of the next and inted may not excu inted may not excu of shareholdars. It approunds an encord de la Loi Indiqué cl-après Signature	ual aad one- avec l'article	Tide Tide
directors, who shall hold office for a term expiring a meeting of the shareholders, but the total number of the third of the number of directors elected at the previous of the amagamation has been approved pursuant to that section of success from of the Act which is indicated as follows: 9— Name of the amalgamating corporations Denomination des societés fusionnantes Weyeringetiset Company Limited	not later than the clos directors so apportunity annual meeting all La lission as paragraphe [2] 193 [3] 184(1) [4] Comprehen No. No de la société	one of the next and inted may not excu inted may not excu of shareholdars. It approunds an encord de la Loi Indiqué cl-après Signature	ual aad one- avec l'article	Tide Tide
directors, who shall hold office for a term expiring a meeting of the shareholders, but the total number of the third of the number of directors elected at the previous of the amagamation has been approved pursuant to that section of success from of the Act which is indicated as follows: 9— Name of the amalgamating corporations Denomination des societés fusionnantes Weyeringetiset Company Limited	not later than the closed directors so appolicus annual meeting d — La lusion a paragracha 193 184(1) 184(2) Comparation No. N° de la société 3487564	one of the next and inted may not excu inted may not excu of shareholdars. It approunds an encord de la Loi Indiqué cl-après Signature	Date Not 1/9 T	Tide Tide

PLAN OF ARRANGEMENT INCLUDING EXCHANGEABLE SHARE PROVISIONS AND PREFERENCE SHARE PROVISIONS

PLAN OF ARRANGEMENT UNDER SECTION 192 OF THE CAVADA BUSINESS CORPORATIONS ACT

ARTICLE 1

ENTERPRETATION

1.1 Definitions

In this Plan of Arrangement, unless there is something in the subject matter or context inconsistent therewith, the following terms shall have the respective meanings set out below and grammatical variations of such terms shall have corresponding meanings:

"Arrangement" means an arrangement under section 192 of the CBCA on the terms and subject to the conditions set out in this Plan of Arrangement, subject to any amendments or variations thereto made in accordance with section 5.1 of the Merger Agreement or Article 5 or made at the direction of the Court in the Plant Order;

"Arrangement Resolution" means the special resolution of the MB Securityholders, to be substantially in the form and content of Schedule C annexed to the Merger Agreement;

"Articles of Arrangement" means the articles of arrangement of MB in respect of the Arrangement that are required by the CBCA to be sent to the Director after the Final Order is made:

"Business Day" means any day on which commercial banks are generally open for business in Seattle. Washington and Vancouver, British Columbia, other than a Saturday, a Sunday or a day observed as a holiday in Seattle, Washington under the laws of the State of Washington or the federal laws of the United States of America or in Vancouver, British Columbia under the laws of the Province of British Columbia or the federal laws of Canada;

"Coundian Resident" means a sesident of Canada for purposes of the ITA;

"CBCA" means the Canada Business Corporations Act, as amended;

"Certificate" means the certificate of arrangement giving effect to the Arrangement, issued pursuant to subsection 192(7) of the CBCA after the Arricles of Arrangement have been filed;

"Cleanles" means the notice of the MS Meeting and accompanying management information circular, including all appendices thereto, to be sent to holders of MB Common Shares and MB Options in connection with the MB Meeting:

"Court" means the Supreme Court of British Columbia:

"Convent Market Price" has the cleaning ascribed thereto in the Exchangeable Share Provisions:

"Depositary" means CIBC Mellon Trust Company at its offices set out in the Letter of Transmittal and Election Form:

"Director" mean the Director appointed pursuant to section 250 of the CBCA;

"Discout Rights" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 3.1;

"Dissenting Shareholder" means a holder of MB Common Shares who dissents in respect of the Arrangement in strict compliance with the Dissent Rights:

"Dividend Amount" means an amount equal to and in satisfaction of all declared and unpaid dividends on an ibschangeable Shace held by a holder on any dividend record date which occurred prior to the date of purchase of such share by Weyerl ieu in Holdings from such holder:

"Dresp Ozed Date" mean. February 13, 2000, or such later date as near be mutually agreed by the parties to the Merger Agreement,

- "Effective Date" means the data shown on the Certificate, provided that such date occurs on or prior to the Drop Dead Date;
- "Effective Time" means 12:01 a.m. (Vancouver time) on the Effective Date:
- "Election Deadline" means 5:00 p.m. (local time) at the place of deposit on the date which is two Business' Days prior to the date of the MS Meeting:
- "Exchange Ratio" means 0.23, subject to adjustment, if any, as provided herein;
- "Exchangeable Elected Share" means any MS Common Share (other than an MB Common Share held by Weyerhaeuser or any affiliate thereof) held by a Canadian Resident that the holder thereof shall have elected, in a duly completed Letter of Transmittal and Election Form deposited with the Depositary no later than the Election Deadline, to transfer to Weyerhaeuser Exchangeau under the Arrangement for a fraction of an Exchangeable Share equal to the Exchange Ratio or that is deemed to be an Exchangeable Elected Share pursuant to section 2.2(c):
- "Exchangeable Shares" means the non-voting exchangeable shares in the capital of Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco, having substantially the rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions set out in the Exchangeable Share Provisions;
- "Exchangeable Share Provisions" means the rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions attaching to the Exchangeable Shares, which rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions shall be substantially as set out in Appendix I hereto;
- "Final Order" means the final order of the Court approving the Arrangement as such order may be amended by the Court at any time prior to the Effective Date or, if appealed, then, unless such appeal is withdrawn or denied, as affirmed;
- "Government Entity" means any (1) multinational, federal, provincial, state, regional, municipal, local or other government, governmental or public department, central bank, court, tribunal, arbitral body, commission, board, bureau or agency, demessic or foreign, (b) any subdivision, agent, commission, board, or authority of any of the foregoing, or (c) any quasi-governmental or private body exercising any regulatory, expropriation or taxing authority under or for the account of any of the foregoing;
- "holders" means, when used with reference to the MB Common Shares, the holders of MB Common Shares shown from three to time in the register maintained by or on behalf of MB in respect of the MB Common Shares and, when used with reference to the Exchangeable Shares, means the holders of Exchangeable Shares shown from time to time in the register maintained by or on behalf of Weyerbaeuser Exchangeable in respect of the Exchangeable Shares:
- "Interim Order" means the Interim order of the Court, as the same may be amended, in respect of the Arrangement, as contemplated by section 2.3 of the Merger Agraement;
- "TRA" means the lacome Tax Act (Canada), as arcended;
- "Lester of Transmittel and Election Form" means the letter of transmittal and election form for use by holders of MB Common Shares, in the form accompanying the Circular;
- "Liquidation Amount" has the meaning ascribed thereto in the Exchangeable Share Provisions:
- "Libertifiation Call Burchese Price" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 5.1(a):
- "Liquidation Call Right" has the meaning escribed thereto in section 5.1(a);
- "Liquidation Date" has the mountag ascribed thereto to the Enchangeable Share Provisions:
- "MB" means MacMillan Stuedy Chatted, a corporation existing under the laws of Canada;
- "MB Comman Shares" means the outstanding common shares in the capital of M8:
- "ME Mexical" means the apoplal receding of ME Sanutifielders, including any adjournment thereof, to be called and held in accordance with the Interior Order to consider the Arrangement:

- "MB Options" means the MB Common Share purchase options granted under the MB Stock Option Plan, as amended, and under separate agreements with three senior officers of MB, and being outstanding and unexercised on the Effective Date:
- "MR Securityholders" means the holders of MB Common Shares, MB Options and MB Warrants, collectively;
- "MB Stock Option Plan" means MB's Senior Management Stock Option Plan Instituted February 10, 1997:
- "MB Warrants" means the outstanding bearer warrants of MB exercisable for MB Common Shares;
- "Meeting Date" means the date of the MB Meeting:
- "Merger Agreement" means the amended and restated agreement made as of the 20th day of June, 1999 among Weyerhaeuser, Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco and MB, as amended, supplemented and/or restated in accordance therewith prior to the Effective Date, providing for, among other things, the Arrangement;
- "NYSE" means the New York Stock Exchange, Inc.;
- "Person" includes any individual, firm, partnership, Joint venture, venture capital fund, limited liability company, unlimited liability company, association, trust, trustee, executor, administrator, legal personal representative, estate, group, body corporate, corporation, unincorporated association or organization. Governmental Entity, syndicate or other entity, whether or not having legal status:
- "Preference Shares" means the 100 preference shares in the capital of Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco having substantially the rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions set forth in Appendix 2 herato;
- "Redemption Call Purchase Price" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 5.2(a):
- "Redemption Call Right" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 5.2(a);
- "Redemption Date" has the meaning ascribed thereto in the Exchangeable Share Provisions;
- "Replacement Option" has the meaning escribed thereto in section 2.2(d);
- "Special Voting Share" means the share of Weyerhaeuser Special Voting Preferred Stock having substantially the rights, publishes, restrictions and conditions described in the Voting and Exchange Trust Agreement:
- "framefor Agent" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 5.1(b);
- "Tractee" means the trustee to be chosen by Weyerhaeuser and MB, acting reasonably, to act as trustee under the Voting and Exchange Trust Agreement, being a corporation organized and existing under the laws of Canada and authorized to carry on the business of a crust company in all the provinces of Canada, and any successor trustee appointed under the Voting and Exchange Trust Agreement;
- "Voting and Exchange Trust Agreement" means an agreement to be made between Weyerhaeuser. Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco and the Trustee in connection with the Plan of Autangement substantially in the form and content of Schedule F annexed to the Merger Agreement, with such changes thereto as the parties to the Merger Agreement, acting ceasonably, may agree:
- "Weyerhaeuser" moans Weyerhaeuser Company, a corporation existing under the laws of the State of Washington;
- "Weyerhaeuser: Common Shores" means the theres of common stock in the capital of Weyerhaeuser:
- "Weyerhaumer Control Transaction" has the meaning ascribed thereto in the Exchangeable Share Provisions;
- "Weyerhaeuser Elected Share" means any MB Common Share (other than an MB Common Share held by Weyerhaeuser or any affiliate thereof) held by a Canadian Resident that the holder thereof shall have elected, in a duly completed Letter of Transmittal and Election Form deposited with the Depositacy no later than the Election Deadline, to transfer to Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco under the Accangement for a

[].4

fraction of a Weyerhaeuser Common Share equal to the Exchange Ratio, or that is deemed to be a Weyerhaeuser Elected Share pursuant to sections 2.2(c) or 2.3(a);

"Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco" means Weyerhaeuser Company Limited, a company existing under the laws of the Province of British Columbia and being a subsidiary of Weyerhaeuser Holdings;

"Weyerhaeuser Holdings" means Weyerhaeuser Holdings Limited, a company existing under the laws of the Province of British Columbia which, at the time of the consummation of the Arrangement, will be an Indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Weyerhaeuser; and

"Weyerhaeuser Trading Price" means the average of the closing prices of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares on the NYSE during a period of eventy consecutive trading days ending on the Business Day immediately preceding the Effective Data.

1.2 Sections and Headings

The division of this Plan of Arrangement into sections and the insertion of headings are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the interpretation of this Plan of Arrangement. Unless otherwise indicated any reference in this Plan of Arrangement to a section or an exhibit refers to the specified section of or exhibit to this Plan of Arrangement.

1.1 Number, Gender and Persons

In this Plan of Arrangement, unless the context otherwise requires, words importing the singular number include the plural and vice versa and words importing any gender include all genders.

ARTICLE ?

ARRANGEMENT

2. Binding Effect

This Plan of Arrangement will become effective at, and be binding at and after, the Effective Time on (1) ME. (11) Weyerhaeuser. Weyerhaeuser Holdings and Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco, (111) all holders and all beneficial holders of MB Common Shares, (1v) all holders and all beneficial holders of MB Warrants and MB Options.

2.1 Arrangement

Commencing at the Effective Time, the following shall occur and shall be deemed to occur in the following order without any further act or formality:

- (a) each Weyerhaeuser Elected Share will be transferred by the holder thereof, without any act or formality on its part, to Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco in exchange for that number of fully paid and non-assessable Weyerhaeuser Common Shares equal to the Exchange Ratio, and the name of each such holder will be removed from the register of holders of MB Common Shares and added to the register of holders of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares and Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco will be recorded as the registered holder of such MB Common Shares so exchanged and will be deemed to be the legal and beneficial owner thereof.
- (b) each Exchangeable Elected Share will be transferred by the holder thereof, without any act or formality on its part, to Wayerhaeuser Exchanged in exchange for that number of fully paid and non-assessable Exchangeable Shares equal to the Exchange Ratio, and the name of each such holder will be removed from the register of holders of MB Common Shares and added to the register of holders of Exchangeable Shares and Weyerhaeuser Exchanged will be recorded as the registered holder of such MB Common Shares so exchanged and will be deemed to be the legal and beneficial owner of such MB Common Shares:
- (c) each MB Common Share in respect of which a duly completed Letter of Transmittal and Election Form has not been deposited with the Depositary on or prior to the Election Deadline (other than

7.5

- (i) MB Common Shares held by Disenting Shareholders who are ultimately entitled to be paid the falr value of the MB Common Shares held by them and (ii) MB Common Shares held by Weyerhaeuser or any affiliate thereof which shall not be exchanged under this Arrangement and shall remain outstanding as MB Common Shares held by Weyerhaeuser or any affiliate thereof). (t) in the case of a holder of MB Common Shares whose address as shown in the register of MB Common Shares as of the close of business (Vancouver time) on the day preceding the Effective Date is in Canada will be deemed to be an Exchangeable Elected Share and will be transferred by the holder thereof, without any act or formality on its part, to Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo in exchange for that number of fully paid and non-assessable Exchangeable Shares equal to the Exchange Ratio. and the name of each such holder of MB Common Shares will be removed from the register of holders of MB Common Shares and added to the register of holders of Exchangeable Shares and Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo will be recorded as the registered holder of such MB Common Shares so exchanged and will be deemed to be the legal and beneficial owner of such MB Common Shares, and (ii) in the case of a holder of MB Common Shares whose address as shown in the register of MB Common Shares as of the close of business (Vancouver time) on the day preceding the Effective Date is not in Canada will be deamed to be a Weyerhaeuser Elected Share and will be transferred by the holder thereof, without any act or formality on its part, to Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo in exchange for that number of fully need and non-assessable Weverhaeuser Common Scares equal to the Exchange Ratio, and the name of each such holder will be removed from the register of holders of MB Common Shares and added to the register of holders of Weyerhaeuter Common Shares and Weyerhazuser Exchangedo will be recorded as the registered holder of such MB Common Shares so exchanged and will be deemed to be the legal and beneficial owner thereof;
- (d) each MB Warrant shall be transferred by the holder thereof, without any act or formality on its part, to Weyerhaeuser Exchanged in exchange for that number of fully paid and non-assessable Exchangeable Shares equal to the Exchange Ratto, each such holder will be deemed to have elected to receive such Exchangeable Shares and Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo will be deemed to be the legal and beneficial owner of each MB Warrant;
- (e) each M8 Option shall be exchanged for an option (a"Replacement Optio") to purchase a number of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares equal to the product of the Exchange Ratio multiplied by the number of M8 Common Shares subject to such M8 Option. Such Replacement Option shall provide for an exercise price per Weyerhaeuser Common Share equal to the exercise price per share of such M8 Option immediately prior to the Effective Time divided by the Exchange Ratio. If the foregoing calculation results in a Replacement Option being exercisable for a fraction of a Weyerhaeuser Common Share, then the number of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares subject to such Replacement Option shall be rounded down to the next whole number of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares and the total exercise price for the Replacement Option will be reduced by the exercise price of the fractional Weyerhaeuser Common Share. Subject to Appendix 3 hereto, the term to expiry, conditions to and manner of exercising, vesting schedule, and all other terms and conditions of such Replacement Option will otherwise be unchanged, and any document or agreement previously evidencing an M8 Option shall thereafter evidence and be deemed to evidence such Replacement Option; and
- (f) Weyerhaeuser shall issue to and deposit with the Trustee the Special Voting Share, in consideration of the phyment to Weyerhaeuser of U.S. 51, to be thereafter held of record by the Trustee as trustee for and on behalf of, and for the use and benefit of, the holders of the Exchangeable Shares in accordance with the Voting and Exchange Trust Agreement.

2.3 Elections

(a) Hach Person who, at or prior to the Mection Desdline, to a holder of record of MB Common Shares will be entitled, with respect to all or a position of such chares, to make an election at or prior to the Mection Desdline to receive Emphangeable Shares or Weyerhaeuser Common Shares, or a combination thereof, in each age for such holder's MB Common Shares on the basis set forth herein and in the Letter of Transmitte, and Election Form; provided that, notwithstanding anything to the

0-6

- contrary herein, a holder of MB Common Shares who is not a Canadian Resident will not be entitled to elect to receive Exchangeable Shares and any such election otherwise made by any such holder shall be and be deemed to be an election to receive a Weyerhaeuser Elected Share.
- (b) Holders of MB Common Shares who are Canadian Residents, other than any such holder who is exempt from aix under the ITA, and who have elected (or who are deemed to have elected) to receive Exchangeable Shares shall be entitled to make an income tax election pursuant to subsection 85(1) of the ITA or, if the holder is a partnership, subsection 85(2) of the ITA (and in each case, where applicable, the analogous provisions of provincial income tax law) with respect to the transfer of their MB Common Shares to Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo by providing two signed copies of the necessary prescribed election forms to the Depositary within 90 days following the Effective Date, duly completed with the details of the number of MB Common Shares transferred and the applicable agreed amounts for the purposes of such elections. Thereafter, subject to the election forms being correct and complete and complying with the provisions of the ITA (or applicable provincial income tax law), the forms will be signed by Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo and returned to such holders of MB Common Shares within 30 days after the receipt thereof by the Depositaty for filling with Revenue Canada (or the applicable provincial coxing authority). Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo will not be responsible for the proper completion of any election form and, except for Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco's obligation to return duly completed election forms which are received by the Depositary within 90 days of the Effective Date, within 30 days after the receipt thereof by the Depositary, Weverhaeuser Exchangedo will not be responsible for any taxes, interest or penalties resulting from the failure by a holder of MB Common Shares to properly complete or file the election forms in the form and manner and within the time prescribed by the ITA (or any applicable provincial legislation). In its sole discretion, Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco may choose to sign and return an election form received more than 90 days following the Effective Date, but Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco will have no obligation to do so.

2. Adjusaments to Exchange Ratio

The Exchange Ratio shall be adjusted to reflect fully the effect of any stock split, reverse split, stock dividend (including any dividend or distribution of securities convertible into Weyerhaeuser Common Shares or M3 Common Shares other than stock dividends paid in lieu of ordinary course dividends), reorganization, recapitalization or other like change with respect to Weyerhaeuser Common Shares or M3 Common Shares occurring affect the date of the Merger Agreement and prior to the Effective Time.

ARTICLE 3

RIGHTS OF DISSENT

3.1 Rights of Dissent

Holders of MB Common Shares may exercise rights of dissent with respect to such shares pursuant to and in the manner set forth in section 190 of the CBCA and this section 3.1 (thëDissent Rights") in connection with the Arrangement; provided that, notwithstanding subsection 190(5) of the CBCA, the written objection to the Arrangement Resolution referred to in subsection 190(5) of the CBCA must be received by MB not later than 5.00 p.m. (Vancouver time) on the Business Day preceding the MB Meeting, Holders of MB Common Shares who duly exercise such rights of dissent and who:

- (2) are ultimately determined to be entitled to be paid fair value for their MB Common Shares shall be deemed to have transferred such MB Common Shares to Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo, to the extent the fair value therefor is paid by Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo, and to MB, to the extent the fair value therefor is paid by MB, and, in the case of MB Common Shares so transferred to MB such shares shall be cancalled as of the Effective Date; or
- (b) are ultimately determined not to be entitled, for any reason, to be paid fair value for their MB Common Shares shall be decayed to have participated in the Arrangement on the sume basis as a

ĎΫ

non-dissenting holder of MB Common Shares and shall receive Exchangeable Shares or Weyerhaeuser Common Shares on the basis determined in accordance with section 2.2(e).

but in no case shall Weyerhaeuser. Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco, Weyerhaeuser Holdings, MB or any other Person be required to recognize such holders as holders of MB Common Shares after the Effective Time, and the names of such holders of MB Common Shares shall be deleted from the registers of holders of MB Common Shares at the Effective Time.

ARTICLE 4

CERTIFICATES AND FRACTIONAL SHARES

i.1 Isauanea of Cardificates Representing Exchangeable Shares

At or promptly after the Effective Time, Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco shall deposit with the Depositary, for the benefit of the holders of MB Common Shares or MB Warrants who will receive Exchangeable Shares in connection with the Arrangement, certificates representing that number of whole Exchangeable Shares to be iellivered gursuant to section 2.2 upon the exchange of MB Common Shares or MB Warrants. Upon surrender to the Depositary for cancellation of a certificate which immediately prior to the Effective Time represented VIB Common Shares or MB Warranto, as the case may be, that were exchanged for Exchangeable Shares under he Arrangement, together with such other documents and Instruments as would have been required to effect he transfer of the shares or warrants formerly represented by such certificate under the CBCA and the by-laws of MH and such additional documents and instruments as the Depositary may reasonably require, the holder of such surrendered certificate shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor, and the Depositary shall deliver to uch holder, a certificate representing that number (rounded down to the nearest whole number) of Exchangeable Shares which such holder has the right to receive (together with any dividends or distributions with respect thereto pursuant to section 4.3 and any cash in fleu of fractional Exchangeable Shares pursuant to section 4.4. less any amounts withheld pursuant to section 4.7 hereof), and the certificate so surrendered shall torthwith be cancelled. In the event of a transfer of ownership of MB Common Shates that is not registered in the transfer records of MB, a certificate representing the proper number of Exchangeable Shares may be issued to the transferse if the certificate representing such MS Common Shares is presented to the Depositary. accompanied by all documents required to evidence and effect such transfer. Until surrendered as contemplated by this section 4.1, each cartificate which immediately prior to the Effective Time represented MB Common Shares or MB Wairants, as the cose may be, that were exchanged for Exchangeable Shares shall be deemed at all times after the Effective Time to represent only the right to receive upon such surrender (I) the certificate representing Exchangeable Shares as contemplated by this section 4.1. (ii) a cash payment in lieu of any fractional Exchangeable Shares as contemplated by section 4.4 and (ill) any dividends or distributions with a record date after the Effective Time theretofore paid or payable with respect to Exchangeable Shares as contemplated by section 4.3.

4.2 Exchange of Certificates for Meyerhaeuser Common Shares

At or promptly after the Effective Time. Weyerhaeuser Exchanged shall deposit with the Depositary, for the benefit of the holders of MB Common Shares who will receive Weyerhaeuser Common Shares in connection with the Arrangement, certificates representing that whole number of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares to be delivered pursuant to section 2.2 upon the exchange of MB Common Shares. Upon surrender to the Depositary for cancellation of a certificate which immediately prior to the Effective Time represented outstanding MB Common Shares that were exchanged for Weyerhaeuser Common Shares under the Arrangement, together with such other documents and instruments as would have been required to effect the transfer of the shares it must be presented by such certificate under the CBCA and the by-laws of MB and such additional documents and instruments as the Depositary may reasonably require, the holder of such surrendered certificate shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor, and the Depositary shall deliver to such holder, a certificate representing that number (rounded down to the nearest whole number) of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares which such holder has the right to be early (together with any dividends or distributions with respect thereto pursuant to section 4.3 and any cash in item of fractional Weyerhaeuser Common Shares pursuant to section 4.3), and the certificate so surrendered shall furthwith be cancelled. In the event of a transfer of ownership of MB

D-3

Common Shares which is not registared in the transfer records of MB, a certificate representing the proper number of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares may be issued to the transferee if the certificate representing such MB Common Shares is presented to the Depositary, accompanied by all documents required to evidence and effect such transfer. Until surrendered as contemplated by this section 4.2, each certificate which immediately prior to the Effective Time represented one or more outstanding MB Common Shares that were exchanged for Weyerhaeuser Common Shares shall be deemed at all times after the Effective Time to represent only the right to receive upon such surrender (t) the certificate representing Weyerhaeuser Common Shares as contemplated by this section 4.2. (ii) a cash payment in Ben of any fractional Weyerhaeuser Common Shares as contemplated by section 4.4 and (iii) any dividends or distributions with a record date after the Effective Time therefore paid of payable with respect to Weyerhaeuser Common Shares as contemplated by section 4.3.

4.3 Distributions with Respect to Unsurrendered Cartificates

No dividends or other distributions declared or made after the Effective Time with respect to Exchangeable Shares or Weyerhaeuser Common Shares with a record date after the Effective Time shall be paid to the holder of any unsurrendered certificate which immediately prior to the Effective Time represented outstanding MB Common Shares or MB Warrants that were exchanged pursuant to section 2.2, and no cash pryment in Heu of fractional shares shall be paid to any such holder pursuant to section 4.4 and no interest shall be earned or payable on these proceeds, unless and until the holder of such certificate shall surrender such certificate in accordance with section 4.1 or 4.2. Subject to applicable law, at the time of such surrender of any such certificate (or, in the case of clause (fil) below, at the appropriate payment date), there shall be paid to the holder of the certificates representing MB Common Shares or MB Warrants, as the case may be, without Interest, (i) the amount of any cash payable in Jeu of a fractional Exchangeable Share or Weyerhaeuser Common Share to which such holder is entitled pursuant to section 4.4, (II) the amount of dividends or other distributions with a record date after the Effective Time theretofore paid with respect to the Exchangeable Shares or Weyerhaeuser Common Shares, as the case may be, to which such holder is enduled pursuant hereto and (III) on the appropriate payment date, the amount of dividends or other distributions with a record date after the Effective Time but prior to suitender and a payment date subsequent to surrender payable with respect to such Exchangeable Shares or Weyerhaeuser Common Shares, as the case may be.

4. No Fractional Shares

No certificates representing fractional Exchangeable Shares or fructional Weyerhaeuser Common Shares small be issued upon the surrender for exchange of certificates pursuant to section 4.1 or 4.2 and no dividend, stock split or other change in the capital structure of Weyerhaeuser Exchangeou shall relate to any such fractional security and such fractional interests shall not entitle the owner thereof to exercise any rights as a security holder of Weyerhaeuser Exchangeou. In lieu of any such fractional securities, each Person otherwise emitted to a fractional interest in an Exchangeable Share or to a fractional interest in a Weyerhaeuser Common Share will receive a cash payment from the Depository equal to the product of such fractional interest and the Weyerhaeuser Trading Price. Weyerhaeuser Exchangeou shall from time to dine as necessary provide the Depositary with funds sufficient to satisfy these obligations. On the date of the notice referred to in section 7.2 of the Exchangeable Share Provisions, the aggregate number of Exchangeable Shares and the aggregate number of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares for which no certificates were issued as a result of the foregoing provisions of this section 4.4 shall be deemed to have been surrendered by the Depositary for no consideration to Weyerhaeuser Exchangeous or Weyerhaeuser Exchangeous the case may be.

4.5 Lost Cerdificates

In the event any certificate which homediately prior to the Effective Time represented one or more outstanding MB Common Shares or MB Variance that were exchanged pursuant to section 2.2 shall have been tost, stolen or destroyed, upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by the Person claiming such certificate to be lost, stolen or destroyed, the Depository will have in exchange for such lost, stolen or destroyed certificate, any cas a pursuant to section 4.4 and/or one or more certificates representing one or more Exchangeable Shares or Wever traductor Common Shares (and my dividends or distributions with respect thereto) deliverable in accurance with such holder's Lacter of Bansmittal and Election Form. When authorizing such payment in

0-9

exchange for any lost, stolen or destroyed certificate, the Person to whom certificates representing Exchangeable Shares or Weyerhaeuser Common Shares are to be issued shall, as a condition precedent to the issuance thereof, give a bond satisfactory to Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco, Weyerhaeuser and their respective transfer agents in such num as Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco or Weyerhaeuser may direct or otherwise indemnify Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco and Weyerhaeuser against Exchangeco and Weyerhaeuser in a manner satisfactory to Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco and Weyerhaeuser against any claim that may be made against Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco or Weyerhaeuser with respect to the certificate afleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed.

+.8 Extinction of Rights

Any certificate which immediately prior to the Effective Time represented outstanding ME Common Shares or MB Warrants that were exchanged pursuant to section 2.2 that is not deposited with all other bustruments required by section 4.1 or 4.2 on or prior to the date of the notice referred to in section 7.2 of the Exchangeable Share Provisions shall cease to represent a claim or interest of any kind or nature as a shareholder of Weyerhaeuser Exchangeable or Weyerhaeuser. On such date, the Exchangeable Shares or Weyerhaeuser Common Shares (or cash in lieu of fractional interests therein, as provided in section 4.4) to which the former holder of the certificate referred to in the preceding sentence was ultimately entitled shall be deemed to have been surrendered for no consideration to Weyerhaeuser Exchangeable or Weyerhaeuser, as the case may be, together with all entitlements to dividends, distributions and interest in respect thereof held for such former holder. None of Weyerhaeuser, Weyerhaeuser Exchangeable, Weyerhaeuser Holdings or the Depositary shall be liable to any person in respect of any Weyerhaeuser Common Shares or Exchangeable Shares (or dividends, distributions and interest in respect thereof) delivered to a public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar law.

4.7 Withholding Rights

Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco, Weyerhaeuser Holdings, Weyerhaeuser and the Depositary shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from any dividend or consideration otherwise payable to any holder of MB Common Stares, MB Warrants, Weyerhaeuser Common Shares or Exchangeable Shares such amounts as Weyerhaeuser Enchangedo, Weyerhaeuser Holdings, Weyerhaeuser or the Depositary is required to deduct and withhold with respect to such payment under the ITA, the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986 or any provision of provincial, state, local or foreign tax law, in each case, as amended. To the extent that amounts are so withheld. such withheld amounts shall be treated for all purposes hereof as having been paid to the holder of the shares in respect of which such deduction and withholding was made, provided that such withheld amounts are actually resultted to the appropriate taxing authority. To the extent that the amount so required to be deducted or wighted from any payment to a holder exceeds the cash portion of the consideration otherwise payable to the ho der, Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco. Weyerhaeuser Holdings, Weyerhaeuser and the Depositary are hereby authorized to sell or otherwise dispose of such portion of the consideration as is necessary to provide sufficient funds to Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco, Weyerhaeuser Holdings, Weyerhaeuser or the Depositary, as the case may be, to enable it to comply with such deduction or withholding requirement and Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco, Wegerhaeuser Holdings, Wegerhaeuser of the Depository shall notify the holder thereof and remit any unapplied balance of the net proceeds of such sale.

ARTICLE 5

CERTAIN RIGHTS OF WETERBAZUSER HOLDINGS TO ACQUIRE EXCHANGEABLE SHARES

5.1 Wegerhaguser Holdings Liquidation Call Sight

(a) Weyerhaeuser Holdings shall have the overriding right (the "Liquidation Call Right"), in the event of and notwithstanding the proposed liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo pursuant to Article For the Exchangeable Share Provisions, to purchase from all but not less than all of the holders of Exchangeable Shares (other than any holder of Exchangeable Shares which is an affiliate of Weyerhaeuser) on the Liquidation Date all but not less than all of the Exchangeable Shares held by each such holder on payment by Weyerhaeuser Holdings of an amount

D = 0

per share (the "Liquidation Call Purchase Price") equal to the Current Market Price of a Weyerhaeuser Common Share on the last Business Day prior to the Liquidation Date, which shall be satisfied in full by Weyerhaeuser Holdings causing to be delivered to such holder one Weyerhaeuser Common Share, plus any Dividend Amount. In the event of the exercise of the Liquidation Call Right by Weyerhaeuser Holdings, each holder shall be obligated to sell all the Exchangeable Shares held by the holder to Weyerhaeuser Holdings on the Liquidation Date on payment by Weyerhaeuser Holdings to the holder of the Liquidation Call Purchase Price for each such share, and Weyerhaeuser Exchangead shall have no obligation to pay any Liquidation Amount to the holders of such shares so purchased by Weyerhaeuser Holdings.

- (b) To exercise the Liquidation Call Right. Weyerhaeuser Holdings must notify Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo's transfer agent (the "Transfer Agent"), as agent for the holders of Exchangeable Shares, and Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo of Weyerhaeuser Holdings's Intention to exercise such right at least 45 days before the Liquidation Date in the case of a voluntary liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo and at least five Business Days before the Liquidation Date in the case of an involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo. The Transfer Agent will notify the holders of Exchangeable Shares as to whether or not Weyerhaeuser Holdings has exercised the Liquidation Call Right forthwith after the expiry of the period during which the same may be exercised by Weyerhaeuser Holdings. If Weyerhaeuser Holdings exercises the Liquidation Call Right, then on the Liquidation Date Weyerhaeuser Holdings will purchase and the holders will sell all of the Exchangeable Shares then outstanding for a price per share equal to the Liquidation Call Purchase Price.
- (c) For the purposes of completing the purchase of the Exchangeable Shares pursuant to the Liquidation Call Right, Weyerhaeuser Holdings shall deposit with the Transfer Agent, on or before the Liquidation Date, certificates representing the aggregate number of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares deliverable by Weyerhaeuser Holdings and a cheque or cheques of Weyerhaeuser Holdings payable at par at any branch of the bankers of Weyerhaeuser Holdings representing the aggregate Dividend Amount, if any, in payment of the total Liquidation Call Purchase Price, less any amounts withheld pursuant to section 4.7 hereof. Provided that Weyerhaeuser Holdings has compiled with the immediately preceding sentence, on and after the Liquidation Date the rights of each holder of Exchangeable Shares will be limited to receiving such holder's proportionate part of the total Liquidation Call Purchase Price payable by Weyerhaeuser Holdings upon presentation and surrender by the holder of conflicates representing the Exchangeable Shares held by such holder and the holder shall on and after the Liquidation Date be considered and deemed for all purposes to be the holder of the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares to which it is entitled. Upon surrender to the Transfer Agent of a certificate or certificates representing Exchangeable Shares, together with such other documents and instruments as may be required to effect a transfer of Exchangeable Shares under the governing corporate statute and the by-laws of Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco and such additional documents and instruments as the Transfer Agent may reasonably require, the holder of such surrendered certificate or certificates shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor, and the Transfer Agent on behalf of Weyerhaeuser Holdings shall deliver to such holder, certificates representing the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares to which the holder is entitled and a cheque or cheques of Weyerhaeuser Holdings payable at par at any branch of the bankers of Weyerhaeuser Holdings in payment of the remaining portion, if any, of the total Liquidation Call Purchase Price, less any amounts withheld putsuant to section 4.7 hereof. If Weyerhaeuser Holdings does not exercise the Elquidation Call Right in the manner described above, on the Liquidation Date the holders of the Exchangeable Shares will be entitled to receive in exchange therefor the Liquidation Amount otherwise payable by Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo in connection with the liquidation. dissolution or winding-up of Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco pursuant to Article 5 of the Exchangeable Share Provisions.

5.1 Weyerhaeuser Holdings Redemption Call Right

In addition to Weyerhaeuser Holdings's rights contained in the Exchangeable Share Provisions, including without limitation, the Retraction Call Right (as defined in the Exchangeable Share Provisions). Weyerhaeuser Holdings shall have the following rights in respect of the Exchangeable Shares:

- (a) Weyerhaeuser Holdings shall have the overriding right (the "Redemption Call Right"), notwithstanding the proposed redemption of the Exchangeable Shares by Weyerhaeuser Exchangeable pursuant to Article 7 of the Exchangeable Share Provisions, to purchase from all but not less than all of the holders of Exchangeable Shares (other than any holder of Exchangeable Shares which is an affiliate of Weyerhaeuser) on the Redemption Date all but not less than all of the Exchangeable Shares held by each such holder on payment by Weyerhaeuser to each holder of an amount per Exchangeable Share (the "Redemption Call Purchase Price") equal to the Current Market Price of a Weyerhaeuser Common Share on the last Business Day prior to the Redemption Date, which shall be satisfied in full by Weyerhaeuser Holdings causing to be delivered to such holder one Weyerhaeuser Common Share, plus any Dividend Amount. In the event of the exercise of the Redemption Call Right by Weyerhaeuser Holdings, each holder shall be obligated to sell all the Exchangeable Shares held by the holder to Weyerhaeuser Holdings on the Redemption Date on payment by Weyerhaeuser Holdings to the holder of the Redemption Call Purchase Price for each such share, and Weyerhaeuser Exchangeable shall have no obligation to redeem, or to pay any Dividend Amount in respect of such shares so purchased by Weyerhaeuser Holdings.
- (b) To exercise the Redemption Call Right, Weyerhacuser Holdings must notify the Transfer Agent, as agent for the holders of Exchangeable Shares, and Weyerhacuser Exchanged of Weyerhacuser Holdings's intention to exercise such right at least 50 days before the Redemption Date, except in the case of a redemption occurring as a result of a Weyerhacuser Control Transaction, an Exchangeable Share Voting Event or an Exempt Exchangeable Share Voting Event (each as defined in the Exchangeable Share Provisions), in which case Weyerhacuser Holdings shall so notify the Transfer Agent and Weyerhacuser Exchangeable Shares as to whether or not Weyerhacuser Agent will notify the holders of the Exchangeable Shares as to whether or not Weyerhacuser Holdings has exercised the Redemption Call Right forthwith after the expiry of the period during which the same may be exercised by Weyerhacuser Holdings. If Weyerhacuser Holdings exercises the Redemption Call Right, on the Redemption Date Weyerhacuser Holdings will purchase and the religious will sell all of the Exchangeable Shares then outstanding for a price per share equal to the Redemption Call Purchase Price.
- (c) For the purposes of completing the purchase of the Exchangeable Shares pursuant to the Redemption Call Right, Weyerhaeuser Holdings shall deposit with the Transfer Agent, on or before the Redemption Date, certificates representing the aggregate number of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares deliverable by Weyerhamuser Holdings and a chaque or cheques of Weyerhamuser Holdings payable at par at any branch of the bankers of Weyerhaeuser Holdings remembing the aggregate Dividend Amount, if any, in payment of the total Redemption Call Purchase Price, less any amounts withheld pursuant to section 1.7 hereof. Provided that Weyerhaeuser Holdings has complied with the immediately preceding sentence, on and after the Redemption Date the rights of each holder of Exchangeable Shares will be limited to receiving such holder's proportionate part of the total Redemption Call Purchase Price payable by Weyerhaeuser Holdings upon presentation and surrender by the holder of certificates representing the Exchangeable Shares held by such holder and the holder shall on and after the Redamption Date be considered and deemed for all purposes to be the holder of the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares to which it is entitled. Upon surrander to the Transfer Agent of a certificate or certificates representing Exchangeable Shares, together with such other documents and instruments as may be required to effect a transfer of Exchangeable Shares under the governing corporate statute and the by-laws of Weyerhaeuser Exchangedo and such additional documents and instruments as the Transfer Agent may reasonably require, the holder of such surrendered certificates or certificates shall be outlified to receive in exchange therefor, and the Transfer Agent on behalf of Weyerhaeuser Holdings shall deliver to such holder, certificates representing the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares to which the holder is entitled and a cheque or

0-12

cheques of Weyerhaeuser Holdings payable at par at any branch of the bankers of Weyerhaeuser Holdings in payment of the remaining portion, if any, of the total Redemption Call Purchase Price, less any amounts withheld pursuant to section 4.7 hereof. If Weyerhaeuser Holdings does not exercise the Redemption Call Right in the manner described above, on the Redemption Date the holders of the Exchangeable Shares will be entitled to receive in exchange therefor the redemption price otherwise payable by Weyerhaeuser Exchangeco in connection with the redemption of the Exchangeable Shares pursuant to Article 7 of the Exchangeable Share Provisions.

ARTICLE &

AMENDMENTS

6.1 Amendments to Plan of Arrangement

1 22 199 15:24

MB reserves the right to amend, modify and/or supplement this Plan of Arrangement at any time and from time to time prior to the Effective Date, provided that each such amendment, modification and/or supplement must be (i) set out in writing, (ii) approved by Weyerhaeuser, (iii) filed with the Court and, if made to lowing the MB Meeting, approved by the Court and (iv) communicated to holders of MB Common Shares. MB Options and MB Warrantz if and as required by the Court.

Any amendment, modification or supplement to this Plan of Arrangement may be proposed by MB at any time prior to the MB Meeting (provided that Weyerhaeuser shall have consented thereto) with or without any other prior notice or communication, and if so proposed and accepted by the Persons voting at the MB Meeting (other than as may be required under the Interim Order), shall become part of this Plan of Arrangement for all purposes.

Any amendment, modification or supplement to this Plan of Arrangement that is approved by the Court following the MB Meeting shall be effective only if (I) it is consented to by each of MB and Weyerhaeuser and (ii) if required by the Court, It is consented to by holders of the MB Common Shares, MB Options or M3 Warrants voting in the manner directed by the Court.

Any amendment, modification or supplement to this Plan of Arrangement may be made following the Effective Date unitaterally by Weyerhaeuser, provide I that it concerns a matter which, in the reasonable opinion of Weyerhaeuser, is of an administrative nature required to better give effect to the implementation of this Plan of Arrangement and is not adverse to the ilnancial or economic interests of any holder of MB Common Shares, MB Options or MB Warrants.

ARTICLE 7

FURTHER ASSURANCES

7.1 Norwithstanding that the transactions and events set out herein shall occur and be deemed to occur in the order set out in this Plan of Arrangement without any further act or formality, each of the parties to the Merger Agreement shall make, do and execute, or cause to be made, done and executed, all such further acts, deeds, agreements, transfers, assurances, instruments or documents as may reasonably be required by any of them in order further to document or evidence any of the transactions or events set out herein.

0.43

APPENDIX 1 TO THE PLAN OF ARRANGEMENT

PROVISIONS ATTACHING TO THE EXCHANGEABLE SHARES OF WEYERHAEUSER COMPANY LIMITED

The Exchangeable Shares shall have the following rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions:

ARTICLE 1

INTERFRETATION

For the purposes of these share provisions:

"Act" means the Company Act (British Columbia), as amended;

"affiliate" has the meaning ascribed thereto in the Securities Act;

"Arrangement" means an arrangement under section 192 of the CECA on the terms and subject to the conditions set out in the Plan of Arrangement, to which plan these share provisions are attached as Appendix 1 and which Plan of Arrangement (other than Appendix 1 thereto) is attached to these share provisions as Exhibit A, subject to any amendments or variations thereto made in accordance with Article 6 of the Plan of Arrangement or made at the direction of the Court in the Final Order:

"Board of Directors" means the Board of Directors of the Company;

"Business Day" means any day on which commercial banks are generally open for business in Seattle. Washington and Vancouver, British Columbia, other than a Saturday, a Sunday or a day observed as a holiday in Seattle. Washington under the laws of the State of Washington or the federal laws of the United States of America or in Vancouver, British Columbia under the laws of the Province of British Columbia or the federal laws of Canada;

"CRCA" means Canada Business Corporations Act, as amended;

"Canadian Dollar Equivalent" means to respect of an amount expressed in a currency other than Canadian dollars (the "Foreign Currency Amount") at any date the product obtained by multiplying:

- (a) the Foreign Currency Amount by.
- (b) the noon spot exchange rate on such date for such foreign currency expressed in Canadian dollars as reported by the Bank of Canada or, in the event such spot exchange rate is not available, such spot exchange rate on such date for such foreign currency expressed in Canadian dollars as may be deemed by the Board of Directors to be appropriate for such purpose:

"Common Sharer" means the common shares in the capital of the Company;

"Company" means Weyerbacuse: Company Limited, a company existing under the Act:

"Current Market Price" means, in respect of a Weyerhaeuser Common Share on any date, the Canadian Dollar Equivalent of the average of the closing bid and asked prices of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares during a period of 20 consecutive trading days ending not more than three trading days before such date on the NYSE, or, if the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares are not then listed on the NYSE, on such other stack exchange or automated quotation system on which the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares are listed or quoted, as the case may be, as may be selected by the Board of Directors for such purpose: provided, however, that if in the opinion of the Board of Directors the public distribution or trading activity of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares during such period does not create a market which reflects the fair market value of an Weyerhaeuser Common Share, then the Current Market Price of a Weyerhaeuser Common Share shall be determined by the Board of Directors, in good faith and in its sole discretion, and provided further that any such reflection, opinion or determination by the Board of Directors shall be conclusive and binding:

0-14

- "Dividend Amount" means an amount equal to and in satisfaction of all declared and unpaid dividends on an Exchangeable Share held by a holder on any dividend record date which occurred prior to the date of purchase of such shares by Weyerhaeuser Holdings from such holder:
- "Director" means the Director appointed pursuant to section 260 of the CBCA;
- "Drop Dead Date" means February 15, 2000, or such later date as may be mutually agreed by the parties to the Merger Agreement;
- "Effective Date" means the date shown on the certificate of arrangement to be issued by the Director under the CBCA giving effect to the Arrangement provided that such date occurs on or prior to the Drop Dead Date:
- "Exchangeable Shares" mean the non-voting exchangeable shares in the capital of the Company, having the rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions sat forth herein;
- "Exchangeable Share Voting Event" means any matter in respect of which holders of Exchangeable Shares are entitled to vote as members of the Company, other than an Exempt Exchangeable Share Voting Event, and, for greater certainty, excluding any matter in respect of which holders of Exchangeable Shares are entitled to vote (or instruct the Trustee to vote) in their capacity as Beneficiaries under (and as that term is defined in) the Voting and Exchange Trust Agreement;
- "Exempt Exchangeable Share Voting Event" means any matter in respect of which holders of Exchangeable Shares are entitled to vote as members of the Company in order to approve or disapprove, as applicable, any change to, or in the rights of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares, where the approval or disapproval, as applicable, of such change would be required to maintain the equivalence of the Exchangeable Shares and the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares;
- "Governmental Entity" means any (a) multinational, federal, provincial, state, regional, municipal, local or other government, governmental or public department, central bank, court, tribunal, arbitral body, commission, board, bureau or agency, domestic or foreign, (b) any subdivision, agent, commission, board, or authority of any of the foregoing, or (c) any quasi-governmental or private body exercising any regulatory, expropriation or taxing authority under or for the account of any of the foregoing:
- "halder" means, when used with reference to the Exchangeable Shares, the holders of Exchangeable Shares shown from time to time in the register maintained by or on behalf of the Company in respect of the Exchangeable Shares:
- "Liquidation Amount" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 5.1 of these share provisions:
- "Liquidation Call Right" has the meaning ascribed thereto in the Plan of Arrangement;
- "Liquidation Date" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 5.1 of these share provisions;
- "Manger Agreement" means the amended and restated agreement made as of the 20 day of June, 1999 among Weyerhaeuser, the Company and MacMillan Bloedel Limited, as amended, supplemented and/or restated in accordance therewith prior to the Effective Date, providing for, among other things, the Arrangement;
- "MYSE" means the New York Stock Exchange, Inc.;
- "Parson" includes any individual. Arm, parinership, joint venture, venture capital fund, limited liability company, unlimited liability company, association, trust, trustee, executor, administrator, legal personal representative, estate, group, body corporate, corporation, unincorporated association or organization, Governmental Entity, syndicate or other entity, whether or not having legal status:
- "Plan of Arrangement" means the plan of acongenient substantially in the form and content of Schedule D annexed to the Merger Agreement and any amendments or variations thereto made in accordance with section 8.1 of the Merger Agreement or Acticle 8 of the Plan of Arrangement or made at the direction of the Court in the Plant Order:
- "Professace Shares" means the 190 profesence shares in the capital of the Company:

D.13

"Purchase Price" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 6.3 of these share provisions;

"Redemption Call Purchase Price" has the meaning ascribed thereto in the Plan of Arrangement;

"Redemption Call Right" has the meaning ascribed thereto in the Plan of Arrangement;

"Redemption Date" means the date, if any, established by the Board of Directors for the redemption by the Company of all but not less than all of the outstanding Exchangeable Shares pursuant to Article 7 of these share provisions, which date shall be no earlier than December 31, 2007, unless:

- (a) there are fewer than 1,000,000 Exchangeable Shares outstanding (other than Exchangeable Shares held by Weyerhacuser and its affiliates, and as such number of shares may be adjusted as deemed appropriate by the Board of Directors to give effect to any subdivision or consolidation of or stock dividend on the Exchangeable Shares, any issue or distribution of rights to acquire Exchangeable Shares or securities exchangeable for or convertible into Exchangeable Shares, any issue or distribution of other securities or rights or evidences of indebtedness or assets, or any other capital reorganization or other transaction affecting the Exchangeable Shares). In which case the Board of Directors may accelerate such redemption date to such date prior to December 31, 2007 as they may determine, upon at least 50 days' prior written notice to the registered holders of the Exchangeable Shares and the Trustee;
- (b) a Weyerhaeuser Control Transaction occurs, in which case, provided that the Board of Directors determines. In good faith and in its sole discretion, that it is not reasonably practicable to substantially replicate the terms and conditions of the Exchangeable Shares in connection with such Weyerhaeuser Control Transaction and that the redemption of all but not less than all of the outstanding Exchangeable Shares is necessary to enable the completion of such Weyerhaeuser Control Transaction in accordance with its terms, the Board of Directors may accelerate such redemption date to such date prior to December 31, 2007 as they may determine, upon such number of days' prior written notice to the registered holders of the Exchangeable Shares and the Trustee as the Board of Directors may determine to be reasonably practicable in such circumstances:
- (c) an Exchangeable Share Voting Event is proposed, in which case, provided that the Board of Directors has determined, in good faith and in its sole discretion, that it is not reasonably practicable to accomplish the business purpose intended by the Exchangeable Share Voting Event, which business purpose must be bond fide and not for the primary purpose of causing the occurrence of a Redemption Date, in any other commercially reasonable manner that does not result in an Exchangeable Share Voting Event, the redemption date shall be the Business Day prior to the record date for any meeting or vote of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares to consider the Exchangeable Share Voting Event and the Board of Directors shall give such number of days' prior written notice of such redemption to the registered holders of the Exchangeable Shares and the Trustee as the Board of Director may determine to be reasonably practicable in such circumstances;
- (d) an Exempt Exchangeable Share Voting Event is proposed and the holders of the Exchangeable Shares fall to take the necessary action at a meeting or other vote of holders of Exchangeable Shares, to approve or disapprove, as applicable, the Exempt Exchangeable Share Voting Event, in which case the redemption date shall be the Business Day following the day on which the holders of the Exchangeable Shares falled to take such action.

provided, however, that the accidental failure or omission to give any notice of redemption under clauses (a), (b), (c) or (d) above to less than 10% of such holders of Exchangeable Shares shall not affect the validity of any such redemption:

"Redemption Price" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 7.1 of these share provisions;

"Retracted Shares" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 5.1(a) of these share provisions:

"Retraction Call Hight" has the meaning escribed thereto in section 6.1(c) of these share provisions:

"Retraction Data" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section \$.1(b) of these share provisions:

0-18

- "Retraction Price" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 6.1 of these share provisions;
- "Retraction Request" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 8.1 of these share provisions:
- "Securities Act" means the Securities Act (Ontario) and the rules, regulations and policies made thereunder, as now in effect and as they may be amended from time to time prior to the Effective Date;
- "Support Agreement" means the agreement made between Weyerhaeuser, Weyerhaeuser Holdings and the Company substantially in the form and content of Schedule E annexed to the Merger Agreement, with such changes thereto as the parties to the Support Agreement, acting reasonably, may agree, a copy of which is available at the records office of the Company;
- "Transfer Agent" means CIBC Mellon Trust Company or such other Person as may from time to time be appointed by the Company as the registrar and transfer agent for the Exchangeable Shares:
- "Trustee" means the trustee chosen by Weyerhaeuser and MB, acting reasonably, to act as trustee under the Voting and Exchange Trust Agreement, being a corporation organized and existing under the laws of Canada and authorized to carry on the business of a trust company in all the provinces of Canada, and any successor trustee appointed under the Voting and Exchange Trust Agreement;
- "Voting and Exchange Trust Agreement" means the agreement made between Weyerhaeuser, the Company and the Trustee in connection with the Plan of Arrangement substantially in the form and content of Schedule F annexed to the Merger Agreement with such changes thereto as the parties to the Merger Agreement, acting reasonably, may agree;
- "Weyerhaeuser" means Weyerhaeuser Company, a corporation existing under the laws of the State of Washington;
- "Weyerhaeuser Common Shares" mean the shares of common stock in the capital of Weyerhaeuser and any other securities into which such shares may be changed:
- "Weyerhaeuser Control Transaction" means any merger, amalgamation, tender offer, material sale of shares or rights or interests therein or thereto or similar transactions involving Weyerhaeuser, or any proposal to do so:
- "Weyerhaeuser Dividend Declaration Date" means the date on which the Board of Directors of Weyerhaeuser declares any dividend on the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares;
- "Wegerhaeuser Holdings" means Wegerhaeuser Holdings Limited, a company existing under the Company Act which, at the time of the consummation of the Arrangement, will be an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Wegerhaeuser; and
- "Weyerhasuser Holdings Call Notice" has the meaning ascribed thereto in section 6.3 of these share provisions.

RANKING OF EXCHANGEABLE SHARES

2.1 The Exchangeable Shares shall be entitled to a preference over the Common Shares and any other shares ranking junior to the Exchangeable Shares, but shall rank junior to the Preference Shares, with respect to the payment of dividends and the distribution of assets in the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company, whether voluntary or involuntary, or any other distribution of the assets of the Company, among its inembers for the purpose of winding up its affairs.

DIVIDENDS

- 1.1 A holder of an Exchangeable Share shall be entitled to receive and the Board of Directors shall, subject o applicable law, on each Weyerhaesser Dividend Declaration Date, declare a dividend on each Exchangeable. Share:
 - (a) In the case of a cash dividend declared on the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares, in an amount in cash for each Exchangeable Share in U.S. dollars, or the Canadian Dollar Equivalent thereof on the Weyerhaeuser Dividend Declaration Date, in each case, corresponding to the cash dividend declared on each Weyerhaeuser Common Share;
 - (b) In the case of a stock dividend declared on the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares to be paid in Weyerhaeuser Common Shares by the Issue or transfer by the Company of such number of Exchangeable Shares for each Exchangeable Share as is equal to the number of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares to be paid on each Weyerhaeuser Common Share; or
 - (c) In the case of a dividend declared on the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares in property other than cash or Weyerhaeuser Common Shares, in such type and amount of property for each Exchangeable Share as is the same as or economically equivalent to (to be determined by the Board of Directors as contemplated by section 3.5 bereof) the type and amount of property declared as a dividend on each Weyerhaeuser Common Share.

Such dividends shall be paid out of money, assets or property of the Company properly applicable to the payment of dividends, or out of authorized but unissued shares of the Company, as applicable.

- Cheques of the Company payable at par at any branch of the bankers of the Company shall be issued in respect of any cash dividends contemplated by section 3.1 (a) hereof and the sending of such a cheque to each holder of an Exchangeable Share shall satisfy the cash dividend represented thereby unless the cheque is not hald on presentation. Certificates registered in the name of the registered holder of Exchangeable Shares shall be issued or transferred in respect of any stock dividends contemplated by section 3.1 (b) hereof and the sending of such a certificate to each holder of an Exchangeable Share shall satisfy the stock dividend represented thereby. Such other type and amount of property in respect of any dividends contemplated by section 3.1 (c) hereof shall be issued, distributed or transferred by the Company in such manner as it shall determine and the issuance, distribution or transfer thereof by the Company to each holder of an Exchangeable Share shall each of the dividend represented thereby. No holder of an Exchangeable Share shall be entitled to recover by section or other legal process against the Company any dividend that is represented by a cheque that has not been duly presented to the Company's bankers for payment or that otherwise remains unclaimed for a period of the years from the date on which such dividend was payable.
- The record date for the determination of the holders of Exchangeable Shares entitled to receive payment of, and the payment date for, any dividend declared on the Exchangeable Shares under section 3.1 hereof shall be the same dates as the record date and payment date, respectively, for the corresponding dividend declared on the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares.
- 1.1 If on any payment date for any dividence declared on the Exchangeable Shares under section 3.1 hereof the dividends are not paid in full on all of the Exchangeable Shares then outstanding, any such dividends that remain unpaid shall be paid on a subsequent date or dates determined by the Board of Directors on which the Company shall have sufficient moneys, assets or property properly applicable to the payment of such dividends.
- 1.3 The Board of Directors shall determine in good with and in its sole discretion, economic equivalence for the purposes of section 3.1 hereof, and each such determination shall be conclusive and binding on the Company and its members. In making each such determination, the following factors shall, without excluding other factors determined by the Board of Directors to be relevant, be considered by the Board of Directors:
 - (a) In the case of any stock dividend or other distribution payable in Weyerhaeuser Common Shares, the number of such shares issued in proportion to the number of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares previously outstanding:

- (b) In the case of the Issuance or distribution of any rights, options or warrants to subscribe for or purchase Weyerhaeuser Common Shares (or securities exchangeable for or convertible into or carrying rights to acquire Weyerhaeuser Common Shares), the relationship between the exercise price of each such right, option or warrant and the Current Market Price;
- (c) In the case of the Issuance or distribution of any other form of property (Including without limitation, any shares or recurities of Weyerhaeuser of any class other than Weyerhaeuser Common Shares, any rights, options or warrants other than those referred to in section 3.5(b) above, any evidences of indebtedness of Weyerhaeuser or any assets of Weyerhaeuser) the relationship between the fair market value (as determined by the Board of Directors in the manner above contemplated) of such property to be issued or distributed with respect to each outstanding Weyerhaeuser Common Share and the Current Market Price; and
- (d) In all such cases, the general taxation consequences of the relevant event to holders of Exchangeable. Shares to the extent that such consequences may differ from the taxation consequences to holders of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares as a result of differences between taxation laws of Canada and the United States (except for any differing consequences arising as a result of differing marginal taxation rates and without regard to the individual circumstances of holders of Exchangeable Shares).

CERTAIN RESTRICTIONS

- 4.1 So long as any of the Exchangeable Shares are outstanding, the Company shall not at any time without, but may at any time with, the approval of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares given as specified in section 10.2 of these share provisions:
 - (a) pay any dividends on the Common Shares or any other shares ranking Junior to the Exchangeable Shares, other than stock dividends payable in Common Shares or any such other shares ranking Junior to the Exchangeable Shares, as the case may be:
 - (b) redeem or purchase or make any capital distribution in respect of Common Shares or any other shares ranking Junior to the Exchangeable Shares:
 - (c) redeem or purchase any other shares of the Company ranking equally with the Exchangeable Share: with respect to the payment of dividends or on any liquidadon distribution; or
 - (d) Issue any Exchangeable Shares or any other shares of the Company ranking equally with, or superior to, the Exchangeable Shares other than by way of stock dividends to the holders of such Exchangeable Shares.

The restrictions in sections 4.1(a), (b), (c) and (d) above shall not apply if all dividends on the outstanding Euchangeable Shares corresponding to dividends declared and paid to date on the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares shall have been declared and paid on the Euchangeable Shares.

ARTICLE 5

DISTRIBUTION ON LIQUIDATION

In the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company or any other distribution of the arsets of the Company among its members for the purpose of winding up its affairs, a holder of Exchangeable Shares shall be entitled, subject to applicable law, to receive from the assets of the Company in respect of each Exchangeable Share held by such holder on the effective date (the "Liquidation Date") of such liquidation, dissolution or winding-up, before any distribution of any part of the assets of the Company among the holders of the Common Shares or any other shares ranking junior to the Exchangeable Shares, an amount per share (the "Liquidation Amount") equal to the Current Market Price of a Weyerhaeuser Common Share on the last Business Day prior to the Liquidation Date, which shall be satisfied in full by the Company causing to be delivered to such holder one Weyerhaeuser Common Share, plus an amount equal to all declared and unpaid dividends on each

such Exchangeable Share held by such holder on any dividend record date which occurred prior to the Liquidation Date.

On or promptly after the Liquidation Date, and subject to the exercise by Weyerhaeuser Holdings of the Liquidation Call Right, the Company shall cause to be delivered to the holders of the Exchangeable Shares the Liquidation Amount for each such Exchangeable Share upon presentation and surrender of the certificates representing such Exchangeable Shares, together with such other documents and instruments as may be required to effect a transfer of Exchangeable Shares under the Act and the Articles of the Company and such additional documents and instruments as the Transfer Agent and the Company may reasonably require, at the registered office of the Company or at any office of the Transfer Agent as may be specified by the Company by notice to the holders of the Exchangeable Shares. Payment of the total Liquidation Amount for such Exchangeable Shares shall be made by delivery to each holder, at the address of the holder recorded in the register of members of the Company for the Exchangeable Shares or by holding for pick-up by the holder at the registered office of the Company or at any office of the Transfer Agent as may be specified by the Company by nodice to the holders of Exchangeable Shares, on behalf of the Company of certificates representing Weyerhaeuser Common Shares (which mares shall be duly Issued as fully paid and non-assessable and shall be free and clear of any llen, claim or encumbrance) and a cheque of the Company payable at par at any branch of the bankers of the Company in respect of the remaining portion, if any, of the total Liquidation Amount (in each case less any amounts withheld on account of tax required to be deducted and withheld therefrom). On and after the Liquidation Date, the holders of the Exchangeable Shares shall cease to be holders of such Exchangeable Shares and shall not be entitled to exemise any of the rights of holders in respect thereof, other than the right to receive their proportionate part of the total Liquidation Amount, unless payment of the total Liquidation Amount for such Exchangeable Shares shall not be made upon presentation and surrender of share certificates. in accordance with the foregoing provisions, in which case the rights of the holders shall remain unaffected until the total Liquidation Amount has been paid in the manner hereinbefore provided. The Company shall have the right at any time after the Liquidation Date to deposit or cause to be deposited the total Liquidation Amount in respect of the Exchangeable Shares represented by certificates that have not at the Liquidation Date been surrendered by the holders thereof in a custodial account with any chartered bank or trust company in Canada. Upon such deposit being made, the rights of the holders of Exchangeable Shares after such deposit shall be limited to receiving their proportionate part of the total Liquidation Amount (in each case less any amounts withheld on account of tax required to be deducted and withheld therefrom) for such Exchangeable Shares so leposited, against presentation and surrender of the said certificates held by them, respectively, in accordance with the foregoing provisions. Upon such payment or deposit of the total Liquidation Amount, the holders of the Exchangeable Shares shall thereafter be considered and deemed for all purposes to be holders of the Neverhaeuser Common Shares delivered to them or the custodian on their behalf.

5.3 After the Company has satisfied its obligations to pay the holders of the Exchangeable Shares the Liquidation Amount per Exchangeable Share pursuant to section 5.1 of these share provisions, such holders shall not be entitled to share in any further distribution of the assets of the Company.

ARTICLE 8

RETRACTION OF EXCHANGUABLE SHARES BY HOLDER

A holder of Exchangeable Shares shall be untitled at any time, subject to the exercise by Weyerhaeuser Holdings of the Retraction Call Right and otherwise upon compliance with the provisions of this Article 5, to require the Company to redeem any control of the Exchangeable Shares registered in the name of such holder for an amount per share equal to the Current Market Price of a Weyerhaeuser Common Share on the last Business Day prior to the Retraction Date (the "Retraction Price"), which shall be satisfied in full by the Company causing to be delivered to such holder one Weyerhaeuser Common Share for each Exchangeable Share presented and surrendered by the holder. To effect such redemption, the holder shall present and surrender at the registered office of the Company or at any office of the Transfer Agent as may be specified by the Company by nodice to the holders of Exchangeable Shares the confidence on certificates representing the Exchangeable Shares which the holder desires to have the Company redeem, together with such other documents and bustruments as may be required to effect a transfer of Exchangeable Shares under the Act and the Articles of the Company and such additional documents and instruments as the Transfer Agent and the Company may

reasonably require, and together with a duly executed statement (the "Retraction Request") in the form of Schedule A hereto or in such other form as may be acceptable to the Company:

- (a) specifying that the holder desires to have all or any number specified therein of the Exchangeable Shares represented by such certificate or certificates (the "Retracted Shares") redeemed by the Company:
- (b) stating the Business Day on which the holder desires to have the Company redeem the Retracted Shares (the "Retraction Date"), provided that the Retraction Date shall be not less than 10 Business Days nor more than 16 Business Days after the date on which the Retraction Request is received by the Company and further provided that, in the event that no such Business Day is specified by the holder in the Retraction Request, the Retraction Date shall be deemed to be the 15th Business Day after the date on which the Retraction Request is received by the Company; and
- (c) acknowledging the overriding right (the "Retraction Call Right") of Weyerhaeuser Holdings to purchase all but not less than all the Retracted Shares directly from the holder and that the Retraction Request shall be deemed to be a revocable offer by the holder to sell the Retracted Shares to Weyerhaeuser Holdings in accordance with the Retraction Call Right on the terms and conditions set out in section 6.3 below.
- 6.2 Subject to the exercise by Weyerhaeuser Holdings of the Retraction Call Right, upon receipt by the Company or the Transfer Agent in the manner specified in section 6.1 hereof of a certificate or certificates representing the number of Retracted Shares, together with a Retraction Request, and provided that the Retraction Request is not revoked by the holder in the manner specified in section 6.7, the Company shall redeem the Retracted Shares effective at the close of business on the Retraction Date and shall cause to be delivered to such holder the total Retraction Price. If only a part of the Exchangeable Shares represented by any certificate is redeemed (or purchased by Weyerhaeuser Holdings pursuant to the Retraction Call Right), a new certificate for the balance of such Exchangeable Shares shall be issued to the holder at the expense of the Company.
- Upon receipt by the Company of a Retraction Request, the Company shall immediately notify Weyerhaeuser Holdings thereof and shall provide to Weyerhaeuser Holdings a copy of the Retraction Request. In order to exercise the Retraction Call Right, Weyerhaeuser Holdings must notify the Company of its determination to do so (the "Weyerhausser Holdings Call Notice") within five Business Days of notification to Wayerhaeuser Holdings by the Company of the receipt by the Company of the Retraction Request. If Weyerhaeuser Holdings does not so notify the Company within such five Business Day period, the Company will no ify the holder as soon as possible thereafter that Weyerhaeuser Holdings will not exercise the Retraction Call Right. If Weyerhaeuser Holdings delivers the Weyerhaeuser Holdings Call Notice within such five Business Day period, and provided that the Retraction Request is not revoked by the holder in the manner specified in section 6.7, the Retraction Request shall thereupon be considered only to be an offer by the holder to sell the Re-racted Shares to Weyerhaeuser Holdings in accordance with the Retraction Call Right. In such event, the Company shall not redeem the Retracted Shares and Weyerhaeuser Holdings shall purchase from such holder and such holder shall sell to Weyerhaeuser Holdings on the Retraction Date the Retracted Shares for a purchase price (the "Purchase Price") per share equal to the Retraction Price per share, plus on the designated payment date therefor, to the extent not paid by the Company on the designated payment date therefor, any Dividend Amount. To the extent that Weverhaeuser Holdings pays the Dividend Amount in respect of the Retracted Shares, the Company shall no longer be obligated to pay any declared and unpaid dividends on such Retracted Shares. Provided that Weyerhaeuser Holdings has complied with section 6.4, the closing of the purchase and sale of the Retracted Shares pursuant to the Retraction Call Right shall be deemed to have occurred as at the close of Eusliness on the Retraction Date and, for greater certainty, no redemption by the Company of such Retracted Shares shall take place on the Retraction Date. In the event that Weyerhaeuser Holdings does not deliver a Weyerhaeuser Holdings Call Notice within such live Business Day period, and provided that the Retraction Request is not revoked by the holder in the manner specified in section 6.7, the Company shall redeem the Retracted Shares on the Retraction Date and in the manner otherwise contemplated in this Article 6.
- 8.4 The Company or Weyerhaeuser Holdings, as the case may be, shall deliver or cause the Transfer Agent to deliver to the relevant holder, at the address of the holder recorded in the register of members of the Company

D-21

9 5 55 1 55 1 KE 1 10

for the Exchangeable Shares or at the address specified in the holder's Retraction Request or by holding for pick-up by the holder at the registered effice of the Company or at any office of the Transfer Agent as may be specified by the Company by notice to the holders of Exchangeable Shares, certificates representing the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares (which shares shall be duly issued as fully paid and non-assessable and shall be free and clear of any lien, claim or encumbrance) registered in the name of the holder or in such other name as the holder may request, and, if applicable and on or before the payment date therefor, a cheque payable at par at any branch of the bankers of the Company or Weyerhaeuser Holdings, as applicable, representing the aggregate Dividend Amount, in payment of the total Retraction Price or the total Purchase Price, as the case may be. In each case, less any amounts withheld on account of tax required to be deducted and withheld therefrom, and such delivery of such certificates and cheques on behalf of the Company or by Weyerhaeuser Holdings, as the case may be, or by the Transfer Agent shall be deemed to be payment of and shall satisfy and discharge all liability for the total Retraction Price or total Purchase Price, as the case may be, to the extent that the same is represented by such share certificates and cheques (plus any tax deducted and withheld therefrom and remitted to the proper tax authority).

- On and after the close of business on the Retraction Date, the holder of the Retracted Shares shall cause to be a holder of such Retracted Shares and shall not be entitled to exercise any of the rights of a holder in respect thereof, other than the right to receive his proportionate part of the total Retraction Price or total Purchase Price, as the case may be, unless upon presentation and surrender of certificates in accordance with the foregoing provisions, payment of the total Retraction Price or the total Purchase Price, as the case may be, shall not be made as provided in section 6.4. In which case the rights of such holder shall remain unaffected until the total Retraction Price or the total Purchase Price, as the case may be, has been paid in the manner hereinbefore provided. On and after the close of business on the Retraction Date, provided that presentation and surrender of certificates and payment of the total Retraction Price or the total Purchase Price, as the case may be, has been made in accordance with the foregoing provisions, the holder of the Retracted Shares so redeemed by the Company or purchased by Weyerhaeuser Holdings shall thereafter be considered and deemed for all purposes to be a holder of the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares delivered to it.
- Notwithstanding any other provision of this Article 8, the Company shall not be obligated to redeem Fatracted Shares specified by a holder in a Retraction Request to the extent that such redemption of Retracted Shares would be contrary to solvency requirements or other provisions of applicable law. If the Company believes that on any Retraction Date it would not be permitted by any of such provisions to redeem the Retracted Shares tendered for redemption on such date, and provided that Weyerhaeuser Holdings shall not have exercised the Retraction Call Right with respect to the Retracted Shares, the Company shall only be obligated to redeem Retracted Shares specified by a holder in a Retraction Request to the extent of the miximum number that may be so redeemed (counded down to a whole number of shares) as would not be contrary to such provisions and shall notify the holder and the Trustee at least two Business Days prior to the Retraction Date as to the number of Retracted Share; which will not be redeemed by the Company. In any case in which the redemption by the Company of Retracted Shares would be contrary to solvency requirements or other provisions of applicable law, the Company shall redeem Retracted Shares in accordance with section 6.2 of these share provisions on a pro rara bant and shall lique to each holder of Retracted Shares a new certificate, at the expense of the Company, representing the Retracted Shares not redeemed by the Company pursuant to section 3.2 hereof. Provided that the Retroction Request is not revoked by the holder in the manner specified in section 6.7, the holder of any such Retracted Shares not redeemed by the Company pursuant to section 6.2 of these share provisions as a result of solvency requirements or other provisions of applicable law shall be deemed by giving the Retraction Request to require Weyerhasuser to purchase such Retracted Shares from such helder on the Retraction Date or as soon as practicable thereafter on payment by Weyerhaeuser to such holder of the Put thase Price for each such Retracted Share, all at more specifically provided in the Voting and Exchange Trust
- 8.7 A holder of Retracted Shares may, by notice in writing given by the holder to the Company before the close of business on the Business Day immediately preceding the Retraction Date, withdraw its Retraction Request, in which event such Retraction Request shall be null and void and, for greater certainty, the revocable offer constituted by the Retraction Request in soil the Retracted Shares to Weyerhacuser Moldings shall be deemed to have been revoked.

REDEMPTION OF EXCHANGEABLE SHARES BY THE COMPANY

- 7.1 Subject to applicable law, and provided Weyerhaeuser Holdings has not exercised the Redemption Call Right, the Company shall on the Redemption Date redeem all but not less than all of the then outstanding Exchangeable Shares for an amount per share equal to the Current Market Price of a Weyerhaeuser Common Share on the last Business Day prior to the Redemption Date (the "Redemption Price"), which shall be satisfied in full by the Company causing to be delivered to each holder of Exchangeable Shares one Weyerhaeuser Common Share for each Exchangeable Share held by such holder, together with the full amount of all declared and unpaid dividends on each such Exchangeable Share held by such holder on any dividend record date which occurred prior to the Redemption Date.
- 7.2 In any case of a redemption of Exchangeable Shares under this Article 7, the Company shall, at least 60 days before the Redemption Date (other than a Redemption Date established in connection with a Weyerhaeuser Control Transaction, an Exchangeable Share Voting Event or an Exempt Exchangeable Share Voting Event), send or cause to be sent to each holder of Exchangeable Shares a notice in writing of the redemption by the Company or the purchase by Weyerhaeuser Holdings under the Redemption Call Right, as the case may be, of the Exchangeable Shares held by such holder. In the case of a Redemption Date established in connection with a Weyerhaeuser Control Transaction, an Exchangeable Share Voting Event and an Exempt Exchangeable Share Voting Event, the written notice of redemption by the Company or the purchase by Weyerhaeuser Holdings under the Redemption Call Right will be sent on or before the Redemption Date, on as many days prior written notice as may be determined by the Board of Directors of the Company to be reasonably practicable in the circumstances. In any such case, such notice shall set out the formula for determining the Redemption Price or the Redemption Call Purchase Price, as the case may be, the Redemption Date and, if applicable, particulars of the Redemption Call Right,
- On or after the Redemption Date and subject to the exercise by Weyerhaeuser Holdings of the Redemption Call Right, the Company shall cause to be delivered to the holders of the Exchangeable Shares to be redeemed the Redemption Price for each such Exchangeable Share, together with the full amount of all declared and unpaid dividends on each such Exchangeable Share held by such holder on any dividend record date which occurred prior to the Redemption Date, upon presentation and surrender at the registered office of the Company or at any office of the Transfer Agent as may be specified by the Company in such notice of the contificates representing such Exchangeable Shares, together with such other documents and instruments as may he required to effect a transfer of Exchangeable Shares under the Act and the Articles of the Company and such additional documents and histruments as the Transfer Agent and the Company may reasonably require. Payment of the total Redemption Price for such Exchangeable Shares, together with payment of such dividends, shall be riade by delivery to each holder, at the address of the holder recorded in the register of members of the Company or by helding for pick-up by the holder at the registered office of the Company or at any office of the Transfer Agent as may be specified by the Company in such notice, on behalf of the Company of certificates representing Weyerhaeuser Common Shares (which shares shall be duly issued as fully paid and non-assessable and shall be free and clear of any lien, claim or encumbrance) and, if applicable, a cheque of the Company gayable at par at any branch of the bankers of the Company in payment of any such dividends, in each case, less any amounts withheld on account of the required to be deducted and withheld therefrom. On and after the Redemption Date, the holders of the Euchangeable Shares called for redemption shall cease to be holders of such Exchangeable Shares and thall not be encided to exercise any of the rights of holders in respect thereof, other than the right to receive their proportionate part of the total Redemption Price and any such dividends, urless payment of the total Redemption Price and any such dividends for such Exchangeable Shares shall not be imide upon presentation and surrender of certificates in accordance with the foregoing provisions, in which case the rights of the holders shall remain unaffected until the total Redemption Price and any such dividends have been paid to the manner hereinbefore provided. The Company shall have the right at any time after the sending of notice of its intention to redeem the Exchangeable Shares as aforesald to deposit or cause to be deposited the total Redemption Price for and the full amount of such dividends on (except as otherwise provided in this section 7.3) the Exchangeable Shares so called for redemption, or of such of the said Exchangeable Shares represented by certificates that have not at the date of such deposit been surrendered by the holders thereof in counscion with such redemption, in a custodial secount with any chartened bank or trust company in Canada

0-23

named in such notice, less any amounts withheld on account of tax required to be deducted and withheld therefrom. Upon the later of such deposit being made and the Redemption Date, the Exchangeable Shares in respect whereof such deposit shall have been made shall be redeemed and the rights of the holders thereof after such deposit or Redemption Date, as the case may be, shall be limited to receiving their proportionate part of the total Redemption Price and such dividends for such Exchangeable Shares so deposited, against presentation and surrender of the said certificates held by them, respectively, in accordance with the foregoing provisional Upon such payment or deposit of the total Redemption Price and the full amount of such dividends, the holders of the Exchangeable Shares shall thereafter be considered and deemed for all purposes to be holders of the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares delivered to them or the custodian on their behalf.

ARTICLE 8

PURCHASE FOR CANCELLATION

- 8.1 Subject to applicable law and notwithstanding section 8.2, the Company may at any time and from time to time purchase for cancellation all or any part of the Exchangeable Shares by private agreement with any holder of Exchangeable Shares for consideration consisting of Common Shares.
- Subject to applicable law, the Company may at any time and from time to time purchase for cancellation all or any part of the outstanding Exchangeable Shares at any price by tender to all the holders of record of Exchangeable Shares then outstanding or through the facilities of any stock exchange on which the Exchangeable Shares are listed or quoted at any price per share. If in response to an invitation for tenders under the provisions of this section 8.2, more Exchangeable Shares are tendered at a price or prices acceptable to the Company than the Company is prepared to purchase, the Exchangeable Shares to be purchased by the Company shall be purchased as nearly as may be provided that when shares are tendered at different prices, the providing reading provided that when shares are tendered at different prices, the providing shall be effected (disregarding fractions) only with respect to the shares tendered at the price at which more shares were tendered than the Company is prepared to purchase after the Company has purchased all the shares rendered at lower prices. If part only of the Exchangeable Shares represented by any certificate shall be surchased, a new certificate for the belance of such shares shall be lessed at the expense of the Company.

ARTICLE 1

VOTENG RIGHTS

Except as required by applicable law and by Article 10 hereof, the holders of the Exchangeable Shares shall not be entitled as such to receive notice of or to attend any meeting of the members of the Company or to vote at any such meeting.

ARTICLE 10

AMENDMENT AND APPROVAL

- 14.1 The rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions attaching to the Exchangeable Shares may be added to, changed or removed but only with the approval of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares given as hereinafter specified.
- 10.2 Any approval given by the holders of the Exchangeable Shares to add to, change or remove any right, privilege, restriction or condition attaching to the Exchangeable Shares or any other matter requiring the approval or consent of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares shall be deemed to have been sufficiently given if it shall have been given in accordance with applicable law subject to a minimum requirement that such approval be evidenced by resolution passed by not less than three-fourths of the votes cast on such resolution at a meeting of holders of Exchangeable Shares duly called and held at which the holders of at least 25% of the outstanding Exchangeable Shares at that time are not present or represented by proxy within one-half hour after the time appointed for such meeting, then the meeting shall be adjourned to such date not less than five days thereafter and to such time and place as may be designated by the Chairman of such meeting. At such adjourned meeting the holders of Exchangeable Shares present or represented by proxy

D-24

thereat may transact the business for which the meeting was originally called and a resolution passed thereat by the affirmative vote of not less than three-fourths of the votes cast on such resolution at such meeting shall constitute the approval or consent of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares.

ARTICLE 11

RECIPROCAL CHANGES, ETC. IN RESPECT OF WEYERHAEUSER COMMON SHARES

- 11.1 Each holder of an Exchangeable Share acknowledges that the Support Agreement provides, in part, that Weyerhaeuser will not without the prior approval of the Company and the prior approval of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares given in accordance with section 10.2 of these share provisions:
 - (a) Issue or distribute Weyerhaeuser Common Shares (or securities exchangeable for or convertible into or carrying rights to acquire Weyerhaeuser Common Shares) to the holders of all or substantially all of the then outstanding Weyerhaeuser Common Shares by way of stock dividend or other distribution, other than an Issue of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares (or securities exchangeable for or convertible into or carrying rights to acquire Weyerhaeuser Common Shares) to holders of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares who exercise an option to receive dividends in Weyerhaeuser Common Shares (or securities exchangeable for or convertible into or carrying rights to acquire Weyerhaeuser Common Shares) in lieu of receiving cash dividends;
 - (b) Issue or distribute rights, options or warrants to the holders of all or substantially all of the then outstanding Weyerhaeuser Common Shares endtling them to subscribe for or to purchase Weyerhaeuser Common Shares (or securities exchangeable for or convertible into or carrying rights to acquire Weyerhaeuser Common Shares); or
 - (c) issue or distribute to the holders of all or substantially all of the then outstanding Weyerhaeuser Common Shares:
 - (1) shares or securities of Weyerhaeuser of any class other than Weyerhaeuser Common Shares (other than shares convertible into or exchangeable for or carrying rights to acquire Weyerhaeuser Common Shares);
 - (ii) rights, options or warrants other than those referred to in section 11.1(b) above:
 - (ill) evidences of indebtedness of Weyerhaeuser, or
 - (iv) assets of Weyerhaeuser.

01 22 100 10:91

unless the economic equivalent on a per share basis of such rights, options, securities, shares, evidences of indebtedness or other assets is issued or distributed simultaneously to holders of the Exchangeable Shares.

- Each holder of an Exchangeable Share acknowledges that the Support Agreement further provides, in pair, that Weyerhaeuser will not without the prior approval of the Company and the prior approval of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares given in accordance with section 10.2 of these share provisions:
 - (a) subdivide, redivide or change the then outstanding Weyerhaeuser Common Shares Into a greatur number of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares;
 - (b) reduce, combine, consolidate or change the then outstanding Weyerhaeuser Common Shares Into a lesser number of Weyerhaeuser Common Shares; or
 - (c) reclassify or otherwise change the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares or effect an amalgamation, merger, reorganization or other transaction affecting the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares,

unless the same or an economically equivalent change shall simultaneously be made to, or in, the rights of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares. The Support Agreement further provides, in part, that the aforesald provisions of the Support Agreement shall not be changed without the approval of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares given in accordance with section 10.2 of these share provisions.

10-25

ACTIONS BY THE COMPANY UNDER SUPPORT AGREEMENT

- 12.1 The Company will take all such actions and do all such things as shall be necessary or advisable to perform and comply with and to ensure performance and compliance by Weyerhaeuser, Weyerhaeuser Holdings, and the Company with all provisions of the Support Agreement applicable to Weyerhaeuser. Weyerhaeuser Holdings and the Company, respectively, in accordance with the terms thereof including, without limitation, taking all such actions and doing all such things as shall be necessary or advisable to enforce to the fullest extent possible for the direct benefit of the Company all rights and benefits in favour of the Company under or pursuant to such agreement.
- 12.2 The Company shall not propose, agree to or otherwise give effect to any amendment to, or waiver or forgiveness of its rights or obligations under, the Support Agreement without the approval of the holders of the Exchangeable Sharer given in accordance with section 10.2 of these share provisions other than such amendments, waivers and/or forgiveness as may be necessary or advisable for the purposes of:
 - (a) adding to the covenants of the other parties to such agreement for the protection of the Company of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares thereunder;
 - (b) making such provisions or modifications not inconsistent with such agreement as may be necessary or desirable with respect to matters or questions arising thereunder which, in the good faith opinion of the Board of Directors, it may be expedient to make, provided that the Board of Directors shall be of the good faith opinion, after consultation with counsel, that such provisions and modifications will not be prejudicial to title interests of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares: or
 - (c) making such changes in or corrections to such agreement which, on the advice of counsel to the Company, are required for the purpose of curing or correcting any ambiguity or defect or inconsistent provision or clerical omission or mistake or manifest error contained therein, provided that the Board of Directors shall be of the good faith opinion, after consultation with counsel, that such changes or corrections will not be prejudicial to the interests of the holders of the Exchangeable Shares.

ARTICLE 13

LEGEND: CALL RIGHTS: WITHHOLDING RIGHTS

- 13.1 The certificates evidencing the Exchangeable Shares shall contain or have affixed thereto a legend in form and on terms approved by the Board of Directors, with respect to the Support Agreement, the provisions of the Plan of Arrangement relating to the Liquidation Call Right and the Redemption Call Right, and the Voting and Exchange Trust Agreement (including the provisions with respect to the voting rights, exchange right and automatic exchange thereunder).
- 23.2 Each holder of an Exchangeable Share, whether of record or beneficial, by virtue of becoming and being ruch a holder shall be deemed to acknowledge each of the Liquidation Call Right, the Retraction Call Right and the Redemption Call Right, in each case, in favour of Weyerhaeuser Holdings, and the overriding nature thereof it connection with the liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company or the retraction or redemption of Exchangeable Shares, as the case may be, and to be bound thereby in favour of Weyerhaeuser Holdings as therein provided.
- 13.3 The Company, Weyerhaeuser Holdings, Weyerhaeuser and the Transfer-Agent shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from any dividend or consideration otherwise payable to any holder of Exchangeable Shares such amounts as the Company, Weyerhaeuser Holdings, Weyerhaeuser or the Transfer Agent is required to deduct and withhold with respect to such payment under the Income Tax Act (Canada), the United States Internal Jevenue Code of 1986 or any provision of provincial, state, local or foreign tex law. In each case, as amended. To the extent that amounts are so withheld, such withheld amounts shall be created for all purposes hereof as naving been paid to the holder of the Exchangeable Shares in respect of which such deduction and withholding was made, provided that such withheld amounts are actually remitted to the appropriate taxing authority. To the extent that the amount so required or permitted to be deducted or withheld from any payment to a holder

D-26

exceeds the cash portion of the consideration otherwise payable to the holder, the Company. Weyerhaeuser Holdings. Weyerhaeuser and the Transfer Agent are hereby authorized to sell or otherwise dispose of such portion of the consideration as is necessary to provide sufficient funds to the Company. Weyerhaeuser Holdings. Weyerhaeuser or the Transfer Agent, as the case may be, to enable it to comply with such deduction or withholding requirement and the Company, Weyerhaeuser Holdings, Weyerhaeuser or the Transfer Agent shall notify the holder thereof and remit any unapplied balance of the net proceeds of such sale.

ARTICLE 14

NOTICES

- 14.1 Any notice, request or other communication to be given to the Company by a holder of Exchangeable Shares shall be in writing and shall be valid and effective if given by mail (postage prepaid) or by telecopy or by delivery to the registered office of the Company and addressed to the attention of the President of the Company. Any such notice, request or other communication, if given by mail, telecopy or delivery, shall only be deemed to have been given and received upon actual receipt thereof by the Company.
- 14.2 Any presentation and surrender by a holder of Exchangeable Shares to the Company or the Transfer Agent of certificates representing Exchangeable Shares in connection with the liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company or the retraction or redemption of Exchangeable Shares shall be made by registered mail (postage prepaid) or by delivery to the registered office of the Company or to such office of the Transfer Agent as may be specified by the Company, in each case, addressed to the attention of the President of the Company. Any such presentation and surrender of certificates shall only be deemed to have been made and to be effective upon actual receipt thereof by the Company or the Transfer Agent, as the case may be. Any such presentation and surrender of certificates made by registered mail shall be at the sole risk of the holder mailing the same.
- Any notice, request or other communication to be given to a holder of Exchangeable Shares by or on behalf of the Company shall be in writing and shall be valid and effective if given by mail (postage prepaid) or by delivery to the address of the holder recorded in the register of members of the Company or, in the event of the address of any such holder not being so recorded, then at the last known address of such holder. Any such notice, request or other communication, if given by mail, shall be deemed to have been given and received on the third Business Day following the date of mailing and, if given by delivery, shall be deemed to have been given and received on the date of delivery. Accidental failure or omission to give any notice, request or other communication to one or more holders of Exchangeable Shares shall not invalidate or otherwise alter or affect any action or proceeding to be taken by the Company pursuant thereto.

SCHEDULE A

RETRACTION REQUEST

[TO BE PRINTED ON EXCHANGEABLE SHARE CERTIFICATES]

To Weyerhaeuser Company Limited and Weyerhaeuser Holdings Limited ("Weyerhaeuser Holdings")

This notice is given pursuant to Article 8 of the provisions (the "Share Provisions") attaching to the Exchangeable Shares of Weyerhaeuser Company Limited represented by this certificate and all capitalized words and expressions used in this notice that are defined in the Share Provisions have the meanings ascribed to such words and expressions in such Share Provisions.

The undersigned hereby notifies Weyerhaeuser Company Limited that, subject to the Retraction Call Right referred to below, the undersigned desires to have Weyerhaeuser Company Limited redeem in accordance with Article 8 of the Share Provisions:

vith	Article 8 of the Share Provisions:
	all share(s) represented by this certificate; or
	share(s) only represented by this certificate.
shall	The undersigned hereby notifies Weyerhaeuser Company Limited that the Retraction Date I be
NOT	TE: The Retraction Date must be a Business Day and must not be less than 10 Business Days nor more than 15 Business Days after the date upon which this notice is received by Weyerhaeuser Company Limited. If no such Business Day is specified above, the Retraction Date shall be deemed to be the 15 Business Day after the date on which this notice is received by Weyerhaeuser Company Limited.
deen accor and Petro In wr	The undersigned acknowledges the overriding Retraction Call Right of Weyerhaeuser Holdings to have all but not less than all the Retracted Shares from the undersigned and that this notice is and shall be ned to be a revocable offer by the undersigned to sell the Retracted Shares to Weyerhaeuser Holdings in redance with the Retraction Call Right on the Retraction Date for the Purchase Price and on the other terms conditions set out in section 6.3 of the Share Provisions. This Retraction Request, and this offer to sell the acted Shares to Weyerhaeuser Holdings, may be revoked and withdrawn by the undersigned only by notice thing given to Weyerhaeuser Company Limited at any time before the close of business on the Business Day editately preceding the Retraction Date.
the E	The undersigned acknowledges that if, as a result of solvency provisions of applicable law. Weyerhaeuser pany Limited is unable to redoem all Retracted Shares, the undersigned will be deemed to have exercised exchange Right (as defined in the Voting and Exchange Trust Agreement) so as to require Weyerhaeuser pany to purchase the unredeemed Retracted Shares.
i, mit	The undersigned hereby represents and warrants to Weyerhaeuser Holdings and Weyerhaeuser Company and that the undersigned:
	is (select one) is not

a non-resident of Canada for purposes of the Income Tax Act (Canada). The undersigned acknowledges that in the absence of an indication that the undersigned is not a non-resident of Canada, withholding on account of Canadaa cax may be made from amounts payable to the undersigned on the redemption or purchase of the Tatracted Shares.

The undersigned hereby represents and warrants to Weyerhaeuser Holdings and Weyerhaeuser Company Limited that the undersigned has good title to, and owns, the share(s) represented by this certificate to be

llens.	claims and encumbrances.	
(Date) (Signature of Shareholder)	(Guarantee of Signature)
	Retracted Shares are to be held for pick-up by ti	que(s) resulting from the retraction or purchase of the ne shareholder from the Transfer Agent, falling which the the last address of the shareholder as it appears on
NOTE	Transfer Agent may require, must be depose cheque(s) resulting from the retraction or p registered in, and made payable to, respective register of Weyerhaeuser Company Limited ar	ficate, together with such additional documents as the sted with the Transfer Agent. The securities and any nurchase of the Retracted Shares will be issued and ely, the name of the shareholder as it appears on the id the securities and any cheque(s) resulting from such such shareholder as indicated above, unless the form it.
-	of Person in Whose Name Securities or Cheque	(૧)
Are to	be Registered. Issued or Delivered (please prin):
Street	Address or P.O. Box:	
Signati	ure of Shareholder:	
City. P	frowince and Postal Code:	
Signati	ire Guaranteed by:	
NOTE	representing the remaining shard(s) of Weyerha will be issued and registered in the name of	f the shares represented by this certificate, a certificate easer Company Limited represented by this certificate of the shareholder as it appears on the register of hare Transfer Power on the share certificate is duly

acquired by Weyerhaeuser Holdings or Weyerhaeuser Company Llimited, as the case may be, free and clear of all

APPENDIX 2 TO THE PLAN OF ARRANGEMENT

PROVISIONS ATTACHING TO THE PREFERENCE SHARES OF WEYERHAEUSER COMPANY LIMITED

The Preference Shares shall have the following rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions:

ARTICLE ONE

INTERPRETATION

- 1.1 For the purposes of these share provisions
 - "Act" means the Company Act (British Columbia), as amended;
 - "Board of Directors" means the Board of Directors of the Company;
 - "business day" means any day on which commercial banks are generally open for business in Vancouver, British Columbia, other than a Saturday, a Sunday or a day observed as a holiday in Vancouver, British Columbia under the laws of the Province of British Columbia or the federal laws of Canada;
 - "Common Shares" means the common shares in the capital of the Company;
 - "Company" means Weyerhaeuser Company Limited, a company existing under the Act:
 - "Dividend Payment Date" means the first day of November in each year;
 - "Exchangeable Shares" means the non-voting exchangeable shares in the capital of the Company;
 - "holder" means, when used with reference to the Preference Shares, the holders of Preference Shares shown from time to time in the register maintained by or on behalf of the Company in respect of the Preference Shares:
 - "Preference Shares" means the 100 preference shares in the capital of the Company:
 - "Redemption Date" means the third business day after the 3h anniversary of the issuance of the Preference Shares by the Company; and
 - "Redemption Price" with respect to each Preference Share means the amount of \$1,000.00 per share together with the full amount of all accrued and unpaid dividends (less any tax required to be withheld by the Company), which for such purpose shall be treated as accruing from day to day up to but not including the Redemption Date.
- 1.2 The expressions "article", "section", "subsection" or "paragraph" followed by a number mean and refer to the specified article, section, subsection or paragraph of these provisions.

ARTICLE TWO

RANKING OF PREFERENCE SHARES

2.1 The Preference Shares shall rank in preference over the Common Shares, the Exchangeable Shares and any other shares ranking junior to the Preference Shares with respect to the payment of dividends and the distribution of assets in the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company, whether voluntary or involuntary, or any other distribution of the assets of the Company among its members for the purpose of winding up its affairs.

AMTICLE THREE

APPROVAL OF PREFERENCE SHARES

- 3.1 The approval of the holders of the Preference Shares as to any matters referred to in these provisions may be given:
 - (a) In writing signed by all the holders of the Preference Shares; or

nu az 199 15:54

O - 30

(b) by resolution passed by a majority of not less than two-thirds of the votes cast by holders of Preference Shares in respect of such resolution either at a special meeting of the holders of the Preference Shares or as a separate vote at a special meeting of the members of the Company, in either case called to consider such resolution.

At any special meeting of, or upon any separate vote at a special meeting of the members of the Company by, the holders of the Preference Shares each holder shall be entitled to one vote for each Preference Share held by such holder. The provisions of the articles of the Company governing the giving to members of notice of, the quorum required to legally constitute, voting by proxy at, the conduct of, and the procedure at, special meetings of members shall apply, mutatis mutandis, to the like matters with respect to any special meeting of the holders of the Preference Shares.

ARTICLE FOUR

SHARE CAPITAL AND DIVIDENDS

- 4.1 The holders of the Preference Shares shall have the right to receive, and the Company shall pay thereon as and when declared by the Board of Directors out of moneys of the Company properly applicable to the payment of dividends, fixed cumulative preferential cash dividends at the rate of \$92.50 (less any tax required to be withheld by the Company) per share per annum payable on the Dividend Payment Date.
- 4.2 Dividends on the Preference Shares shall accrue from and including the date of issue thereof or from and including the last Dividend Payment Date in respect of which dividends have been paid or made available for payment, whichever is the later.
- 4.3 Cheques of the Company drawn on a Canadian chartered bank and payable at par at any branch in Canada of such bank shall be issued in respect of such dividends to the holders of the Preference Shares entitled thereto. The sending of such cheques shall satisfy and discharge all liability for such dividends to the extent of the amounts represented thereby (plus any tax required to be and deducted or withheld therefrom) unless such cheques are not paid on due presentation.
- 4.4 If on any Dividend Payment Date dividends payable on such date are not paid in full on all the Preference Shares then outstanding, such dividends or the unpaid part thereof shall be paid on subsequent date or dates as determined by the Board of Directors on which the Company shall have sufficient moneys properly applicable to the payment of same.
- 4.5 The holders of the Preference Shares shall not be entitled to any dividends other than or in excess of the cash dividends herein provided for. A dividend which is represented by a cheque which has not been presented for payment within six years after it was issued or that otherwise remains unclaimed for a period of six years from the date on which it was declared to be payable and set apart for payment shall be forfeited to the Company.
- 4.6 So long as any Preference Shares are outstanding:
 - (a) the Company will not declare, pay or set apart for payment any dividends (other than stock dividends in shares of the Company ranking juntor to the Preference Shares) on any shares of the Company ranking junior to the Preference Shares; or
 - (b) the Company will not purchase any shares ranking junior to the Preference Shares (except out of the net cash proceeds of a substantially concurrent issue of shares of the Company ranking junior to the Preference Shares):

unless, in each such case, either (I) all dividends accrued on the outstanding Preference Shares up to and including the dividend payable on the last preceding Dividend Payment Date shall have been declared and paid or set apart for payment, or (ii) approval of such action has been given by the holders of the Preference Shares to accordance with Article 3.

ARTICLE FIVE

DISTRIBUTION ON LIQUIDATION

- 5.1 On the liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company, whether voluntary or involuntary, or other distribution of assets of the Company among its members for the purpose of winding-up its affairs, the holders of the Preference Shares shall be entitled to receive in lawful money of Canada an amount equal to \$1,000.00 per share plus all accrued and unpaid dividends thereon (less any tax required to be withheld by the Company), which for such purpose shall be treated as accruing from day to day up to but not including the date of the distribution, before any amount shall be paid or any assets or property of the Company distributed to the holders of any shares of the Company ranking junior to the Preference Shares.
- 5.2 After payment to the holders of Preference Shares of the amounts so payable to them as provided in Section 5.1, they shall not be entitled to share in any further distribution of assets or property of the Company.

ARTICLE SIX

VOTING AND AMENDMENTS

- 5.1 Except as otherwise provided in these provisions or by the provisions of applicable law, the holders of Preference Shares shall not be entitled as such to receive notice of or to attend or to vote at any meeting of members of the Company.
- 6.2 The rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions attaching to the Preference Shares may be added to changed or removed but only with the approval of the holders of the Preference Shares as provided in Article 3.

ARTICLE SEVEN

MANDATORY REDEMPTION

- 7.1 The Company may not redeem, and may not be compelled to redeem, any Preference Shares prior to the Redemption Date. Subject to the provisions of applicable law and subject to the articles of the Company, the Company shall, on the Redemption Date, redeem all of the Preference Shares then outstanding on payment for each share to be redeemed of the Redemption Price.
- 7.2 The procedure for the redemption of the Preference Shares shall be as follows:
 - (a) Notice of redemption of Preference Shares shall be given by the Company not less than three (3) days and not more than thirty (30) days prior to the Redemption Date to each holder of Preference Shares. Such notice shall set out the Redemption Price, the Redemption Date and the place or places of redemption.
 - (b) The Company shall, at any time on or after the date of mailing of the notice of redemption, deposit the Redemption Price for each Preference Share to be redeemed, in a special account for the holders of such shares in any Canadian chartered bank or trust company in Canada specified in the notice of redemption or in a subsequent notice to the holders of the Preference Shares, and upon such deposit being made or upon the Redemption Date, whichever is the later, the Preference Shares in respect of which such deposit shall have been made shall be deemed to be redeemed and the rights of each holder thereof after such deposit or such Redemption Date, as the case may be, shall be limited to receiving, without interest their proportionate part of the total Redemption Price so deposited upon presentation and surrender of the cardificates representing their shares so redeemed. Any interest on such deposit shall belong to the Company.
- 7.3 Redemption moneys that are represented by a cheque which has not been presented to the Company's Eankers for payment or that otherwise remain unclaimed (including moneys held on deposit to a special account as provided for in Section 7.2) for a period of six years from the date specified for redemption shall be forfeited to the Company.

D-32

ARTICLE EIGHT

NOTICES

- 8.1 Subject to section 8.2, any notice, cheque or other communication from the Company herein provided for shall be sufficiently given if delivered or if sent by ordinary unregistered mall, postage prepaid, or, in the case of a notice of redemption, by prepaid registered mall, to the holders of the Preference Shares at their respective addresses appearing on the books of the Company or, in the event of the address of any of such holders not so appearing, then at the last address of such holder known to the Company. Accidental failure to give any such notice or other communication to one or more holders of the Preference Shares shall not affect the validity of the notices or other communications properly given or any action taken pursuant to such notice or other communications but, upon such failure being discovered, the notice or other communication, as the case may be, shall be sent forthwith to such holder or holders.
- 8.2 If there exists any actual or apprehended disruption of mail services in any province in which there are holders of Preference Shares whose addresses appear on the books of the Company to be in such province, notice may (but need not) be given to the holders in such province by means of delivery by courier at the addresses of holders of Preference Shares as appearing on the books of the Company or by means of publication in each of two successive weeks in a newspaper of general circulation published in the capital city of such province, or if the Company maintains a register of transfers for the Preference Shares in such province, then in the city in such province where the register of transfers is maintained. Notice given as aforesald shall be deemed for all purposes to be proper notice.
- 3.3 Notice given by mail or courier shall be deemed to be given on the day upon which it is mailed or sent by courier, as the case may be, and notice given by publication shall be deemed to be given on the day on which the first publication is completed in any city in which notice is published.

D-33

APPENDIX 1 TO THE PLAN OF ARRANGEMENT OPTIONS

Vesting Schedule

If the vesting schedule for an MB Option that has not vested on or prior to the Effective Time is a function of the closing price of MB Common Shares on The Toronto Stock Exchange, the vesting schedule for the Replacement Option in respect thereof shall be a function of the closing price of the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares on the NYSE and each specified dollar amount per share referred to in the vesting schedule for such MB Option shall be changed to an amount equal to such specified dollar amount divided by the Exchange Ratio and multiplied by the noon spot exchange rate on the Effective Date for Canadian dollars expressed in United States dollars as reported by the Bank of Canadian dollars expressed in United States dollars as may be deemed by the Board of Directors to be appropriate for such purpose.

Stock Appreciation Rights

If an MB Option has a stock appreciation right granted pursuant to MB's Senior Management Phantom Stock Plan connected to it, each Replacement Option shall have a stock appreciation right connected to it, which shall entitle the holder thereof to receive cash in an amount equal to the excess of (i) the closing price of the Weyerhaeuser Common Shares on the NYSE on the trading day immediately preceding the date of the exercise of the stock appreciation right, multiplied by the noon spot exchange rate on such date for United States dollars expressed in Canadian dollars as reported by the Bank of Canada or, in the event such spot exchange rate is not available, such spot exchange rate on such date for United States dollars expressed in Canadian dollars as may be deemed by the Board of Directors to be appropriate for such purpose, over (ii) the option price provided in the related Replacement Option.

0.34

BLAKE, CASSELS & GRAYDON

Barristers & Solicitors Patent & Trade-mark Agents

d. 1999 - O. John

November 2, 1999

VIA FACSIMILE

Mr. Sandy D. McDade Weyerhaeuser Company 33663 Weyerhaeuser Way S Federal Way, WA 98003

Dear Sandy:

Box 25, Commerce Court West Toronto, Ontario, Canada MSL 1A9

Deliveries: 28th floor
Telephone: (416) 863-2400
Facsimile: (416) 863-2653
http://www.blakes.ca

Craig C. Thorburn Direct Dial: (416) 863-2965 E-mail: cct@blakes.cq

Reference: 57882/00002

Re: Closing Documents

As requested, I enclose the following principal closing documents to indicate to incerested third parties that the closing has now been completed:

- The Order of the Supreme Court of British Columbia dated October 29, 1999 granting final approval of the Plan of Arrangement (I have not included the Plan of Arrangement attached to the Order as Schedule "A", since it also appears in the following item, the Certificate of Arrangement).
- A copy of the Certificate of Arrangement of MacMillan Bloedel Limited evidencing the completion of the Plan of Arrangement. Appended to and forming part of the Certificate of Arrangement are the Articles of Arrangement and Plan of Arrangement, the latter of which includes as Appendices 1 and 2 the terms of the Exchangeable Shares and the Preference Shares.
- A copy of the Certificate of Amalgamation evidencing the amalgamation of MacMillan Bloodel Limited and Weyerhaeuser Company Limited to form Weyerhaeuser Company Limited. This Certificate attaches the Articles of Amalgamation; since, as noted above, the Certificate of Arrangement includes the terms of the Exchangeable Shares and Preference Shares, I have not included the share terms again with the Articles of Amalgamation.

Yours very truly,

The Surva

CCThis Encl.

c: Alm Bell Carlos Cerqueira Anoop Dogra

10807316 t

Van naver → Calgary → Proonto → Okaiva → Montreal → Quinher → London, Segland → Baijing, China → sacciated fina: Lavery, de Billy

RECORDED: 04/08/2002 REE